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HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: We are on the

record. Good morning again. My nawe ig Bradley Halloran.
I'm a hearing officer with the Illinois Pollution Control
Board. I'm also assigned to this matter entitled Adjusted
Standard 02-5. It's in the matter of petition of Noveon,
Inc., for an adjusted standard from 35 Illinois
Adminigtrative Code 304.122. This matter is continued
from yesterday, February 18th, 2004.

And my understanding, I think we were -- see,
Noveon was about to rest its case in chief, but we have
some preliminary matters.

Mr. Kissel?

MR. RISSEL: Yes. First, in -- I think in
Mr. Flippin's testimony or somewhere along the line, there
was a guestion of some math calculations done by the
Agency to get to the number of 265,000, having to do with
PE.

I believe our stipulation at that time, in
order to avoid having to go back and lock at it, was we
would agree with the wmath. And for the record, I just
want to state that what we agree with is that if you take
53,000, divide it by .2, you get 265,000, whether it's PE
or apples or oranges or whatever. So, we agree that that

calculaticon ig correct.
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The second thing is we offered Exhibits Number
36 and 37 -- Petitioner's Exhibits 36 and 37, and I would
like to move that they be admitted into the record. TI'm
not sure they were.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: I think they were.
I have written down they were.

MS. WILLIAMS: Which ones were those?

HEARING OFFICER HALLORANW: 36 and 37.

M8, WILLIAMS: I think we sald we would take
it up today. I don't have a copy vet. I mean, I don't
have an objection.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: So, as far as
Exhibit 36 and 37, you have noc objection? Neow I recall,
you wanted to take a look at them because we didn't have
enough copies.

MS. DEELY: Do you want a copy?

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: I'll just take the
exhibit,

MS. WILLIAMS: I told Mr. Kissel I felt he
would have an opportunity to enter them in
cross-examination and stuff, but I don't have a problem
with the documents.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Okay. Then I don't

think I have the exhibits themselves.
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Ms. Deely, you're going to -- oh, there they

are, Thank you.

MR, KISSEL: We just have a very short series
of questions for Mr. Corn.

HEARING OFFICER HALLCRAN: Qkay. Before we
get started -- again I'm remiss -- we do have Anand Rao
and Alisa Liu from our technical unit, and they may or may
not ask questions after the direct and cross are finished.

Blso, to the members of the public -- it looks
like there's a few out there anyway -- as before, we'll
try to accommedate you. If you do want tc make a
statement or comment, just raise your hand, and I'll get
to you at the next break.

Mr. Corn, could you please raise your right
hand, and Jennifer will swear you in?

MR. KISSEL: I think he's been sworn.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: I think that was
yvesterday. I would probably like to be overly cautious,
Mr. Kissgel.

(Witness sworn.)
MICHAEL R. CORN, P.E.,
called as a witness, after being first duly sworn, was

examined and testified upon his ocath as follows:

* * * * *
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FURTHER DIRECT EXAMINATION Y

BY MR. KISSEL:

Q. Would you identify vourself for the record,
please?

A. My name is Michael R. Corn.

Q. Have you testified in this proceeding before?

A, I have.

Q. All right. And I take it what you said

yesterday is still true and correct; is that correct?
Al That is correct.
Q. Mr. Corn, have you done any work over the
evening about locking at the current discharge from the
gsingle port diffuser and the mixing that goes on

downgradient of that?

A, Yes, I have.
Q. What did you do?
A. I went back and looked at the information that

we had developed when the Henry POTW kecame part of the
Noveon discharge; so, the combination c¢f the Noveon
discharge and the Henry POTW discharge has a joint
discharge into the river with a dispersion from that
plume.

And I went back and looked at the original

gtudy that was completed in 1999, using basically salt as
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a conservative tracer, and I looked at the combination of J

the two discharges to determine what types of
concentrations would be allowed with that joint discharge
from Noveon.

Basically, at the ZID as defined at 66 feet,
based on 50 times the square root of the cross-sectional
area of the port, which is one and a half feet in
diameter, I calculated an ammonia concentration that could
be discharged from Noveon to meet the acute standard of
right at 220; I think it was 224 milligrams per liter.

Now, if you look at the original study and
take that game concentration of 224 milligrams per liter
of ammonia that could be discharged with a ZID at 66 feet,
the chronic ammonia standard would be met at about 550 to
600 feet downstream from the existing single port
diffuser, at that same concentration in the range of 220
milligrams per liter.

Q. Mr. Corn, just for clarification of the
record, when you refer to acute standard here, you're
referring to what?

A. I am referring to the acute ammonia standard.

Q. Is that the most recent standard adopted by
the Pollution Control Board?

A, That 1s correct.
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MR. KISSEL: That's all I have.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thanks, Mr. Kissel.
Mg. Williams?
FURTHER CROSS-EXAMINATION
BY MS. WILLIAMS:

Q. And what flow figures did you use for Noveon
versus Henry?

A I used .8 million gallons per day for Noveon,
and I used .3 million gallons per day for the City of
Henry.

Q. And what ammonia concentration can the City
discharge based on your --

A. I uged a concentration for them of 8
milligrams per liter ammonia.

Q. Just a minute. Let me just check and see 1if I
have any other questions. Okay.

Mr. Corn, are you aware if the Henry plant is

a nitrifying facility?

A, Nitrifying facility?
Q. Yes.
A. I believe Mr. Flippin has testified that it is

not.

I'm sorry. Are you talking about the Noveon

plant or the --
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Q. No, the -- I'm sorry, the Henry municipal

sewage treatment plant, POTW?

4. I do not know that.

Q. Why did you choose 8 milligrams per liter
then?

A, That's a number that is pretty typical of

municipal plants, small municipal plants.

Q. 8o, it's not based on actual figures from that
facility?
A, I have not seen those numbers.
MS. WILLIAMS: That's all I have for this
witness.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thank you.
Mr. Kissel?

MR. KISSEL: Nothing.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Mr. Rao, Miss Liu?

M&. LIU: Good morning. How are you?

THE WITNESS: Good morning.

MS. LIU: I was wondering what options might
Noveon have to actually reduce the reach of the ZID or the
mixing zone?

THE WITNESS: The, the mixing zone with the
existing diffuser I've shown you in some figures, the

mixing zone with the multiport diffuser basically reduces

o T N YA L P PN M M TN
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that, I would say, on the order of a half of that size.

And I think I've testified that I believe that the chronic
standards would probably be met within 200 to 250 feet
from that zone versus the 500 to 550.

The ZID, from a diffuser -- the rule of thumb
for diffusers where you reach that ZID is on the order of
one diffuser length. That's from the literature. One
diffusgser length, in thig case for a 15-foot long diffuser,
is a pretty small area, would be anywhere from a half of
that to one and a half times that or 7-1/2 to 22-1/2 feet,
for a distance from the diffuser. So, that's a -- that's
a fairly small area.

MS. LIU: Could you shorten the reach by just
adding more ports to the diffuser at all?

THE WITNESS: You can, but because the flow is
pretty small, we can do that by using smaller port sizes.
But the smaller you get, the more potential you have of
clogging the ports so we like to use something on the
order cf a three-inch port or larger.

MS. LIU: Would there be any henefit to
gsplitting the flow to two outfalls instead of one?

THE WITNESS: Not really. You're trying to
use that energy coming out. You're really trying to

maximize that energy in that zone which is -- helps us mix

5
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MS, LIU: I'm not aware of the logistics of

along the river and where the outflew is located.

a reasonable way to perhaps move it upstream

THE WITNESS: Move it upstream? Yeg, the
right now is physically just where the exist
is, but the final location would be based on

e gecotechnical borings and things like that.

ing
, you

You

really have to look at where you can anchor the diffuser

in the river.

where this mixing zone might be located along the river

depending

Thank you.

step down

MS. LIU: 8o, there is some flexibility a

on where the final outfall is chosen?
THE WITNESS: That 1s correct.
MS. LIU: ©Okay. Thank you.

THE WITNESS: Thank you.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Anything further?

Any follow-up?

MR. KISSEL: None.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Mr. Corn, you may

again.
THE WITNESS: Thank you, sir.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thank vyou.

s to
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MR. KISSEL: We have, in our part of this |

matter, we have one other thing to talk about, Mr. Hearing
Officer, and that is the record and/or the testimony in
PCB 91-17 which we completed the other day.

I think where that stands is you had made a
ruling that the record would not be incorporated in that,
and you indicated that that would stand. We have
offered -- we've offered and taken out of that record the
testimony of the various witnesses with regard to
ammonia-nitrogen and offered that as an exhibit -- or
would offer it as an exhibit, if acceptable to this
hearing officer. And I think that's where we are.

And Miss Williams was going to look at it
and -- let's put it this way: The Agency has not yet made
a comment as to whether they will agree to that or not.

HEARING COFFICER HALLORAN: Misgs Williams?

MS. WILLIAMS: Report on my homework you gave
me a couple nights ago. I did make an effort to look at
what they provided. Obviously, it's fat; I didn't read
everything. But, in summary, it presents about 160 --
well, out of a total of 160 pages in the deposition, there
are about 29 that they've taken ocut. It wasn't entirely
clear to me from reviewing it exactly, vyou know, how they

did that. I'll take Mr. Kissel at his word that the
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attempt was anything related to ammonia is left in. I

can't say for sure if that's 100 percent the case.

In additicon, they've attached all 15 of the
exhibits that were offered and entered into evidence in
that proceeding. It's hard for me to understand how the
Board would want to wade through decades' worth of old
permit applications in determining this case. I don't
really feel that most of these exhibits have really any
value to the Board in locking at these cases.

So, I mean, my basic position is I, I don't
see the value, still., I feel like because the Hearing
Officer ruled, I did rely on that ruling; and I do think
it does prejudice the Agency's case to some extent to have
been presented this at this point in time. It's cextainly
information that's available to the Board. You know,
unlike a permit appeal case, the Board is free to go out
and solicit things that they want to lcok at. This is
public information, the Board's information. But I just
disagree with Petitioner that this stack of paper is going
to help the Board at all in making its decision in this
case, 8O --

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Do you have
anything quickly to add, Mr. Kissel, before I make my

ruling?
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MR. KISSEL: What we want is the Board -- we

want to be -- we want that information to be available to

the Board in this proceeding. If it'

g8 an exhibit or if

you, ag the hearing officer, or the Board says, "We're

going to look at that," and we can rely on it in our

briefs, that's all I care about. I'm not -- you know, we

are not trying a criminal case here.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN:
I'll do. We will mark it as Exhibit
-- 387
MR. KISSEL: Yeah. Yes.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN:

gtand on my previous ruling. I have

I tell you what

-- what deo you think

and I am going to

every confidence in

the world -- and I'll take it ag an offer of prcof -- the

Board will take a loock at it, and I'm confident that they

will overrule me if they see fit. But I will take it with

the case as an offer of proof as Exhibit 38. Is that

fine?

MR. KISSEL: That's fine.

I just wanted to

make sure that it is as an offer of procf. It is -- 1if we

were called to introduce that as an exhibit, we could lay

the foundation and so forth that it is a valid excerpt of

the transcript of the PCB 91-17,

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN:

You think it would

Page 326 ?
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be wise to do that now or --

MR. KISSEL: No, no. I'm

record to show that if -- as an offer
called upon to introduce it, we could
foundation.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN:
noted.

Thank you. 2And then when you

have one, Miss Deely, a copy?

MS. DEELY: Yeg.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN:
MS. DEELY: Thank you.
MR. KISSEL: With that,
this matter at this time.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN:

Page 327 B

saylng I want the
of proof, if we were

lay the proper

So nocted. So

get a -- so, you do

Thank you.

we rest our portion of

The only other

thing we have there -- or at least I did briefly allude to

it wags the Petiticner's Exhibit Number 11.

that,

reguest to alsc submit the data underlying,

know what table it is.
MS5. WILLIAMS:

table 11. Is that right?

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN:

MS. WILLIAMS:

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN:

I think so.

I admitted

but I also requested -- I granted Miss Williams'

and I don't

I believe it was table 1 and

Table 1°?

I don't know what
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the best way of doing that is. You don't have any

documents or pages that that entails, the data supporting?

MR. KISSEL: No, I do not at this time. Why
don't we go forward and reserve this, and I'll have
somebody -- we'll have somebody take a look at it.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: ©Okay. Terrific.
Thank vyou.

Petitioner has rested its case in chief. The
IEPA is now on.

MS. WILLIAMS: Good worning. For those of you
who missed introductions yesterday, my name is Deborah
Williams; I'm assigstant counsel with Illinois EPA. And
here with me I brought Bob Mogher from our Standards unit
and Rick Pinnec from our Permit section as well as
Lorraine Robinson freom Division of Legal Counsel.

I also want to thank the Board for showing so
much interest in this matter and coming and showing the
patience, and also, for the record, thank the hospitality
of the folks here at the courthouse.

The proceeding that we're engaged in here
today is rather unique under Illinois law as opposed to
other states. The adjusted standard proceeding is
provided for under the Environmental Protecticn Act, and

that Act provides that the Board can grant individual
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applicability when the Board determines, upon adequate
proof by Petitioners -- I'm quoting now -- that the
factors relating to the petitioner are substantially and
significantly different from the factors relied upon by
the Board in adopting the general regulation applicable to
that petitioner, the existence of those factors justifies
an adjusted standard, the requested standard will not
regult in environmental or health defects substantially
and gignificantly more adverse than the effects considered
by the Board in adopting the rule of general
applicability, and finally, the adjusted standard is
consistent with federal law.

The Agency has recommended to the Board that
we felt the petitioner had not met its burden in the
petition submitted of demonstrating the subsgtantially and
gignificantly different factors than what the Board
considered in adopting the rule of general applicability
that we're discussing here which is 35 Illinois
Administrative Code 304.122.

In addition, the Agency has maintained that
the petitioners have not met their burden of proving that
the gstandayrd will not result in substantially and

gignificantly more adverge environmental impacts that the
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Board considered in adopting the general rule.

aAnd finally, depending how broadly the reguest
for relief is interpreted, I will suggest today that if
read too broadly, an argument can be made there's some
issues with consistency with federal law. I believe if
you read their request narrowly, that's not an issue in
this case.

Simply stated, the Agency believes Noveon's
facility is exactly the type of facility the Board
considered when adopting the rule of general applicability
whnich, in this case, is an effluent limit applicable to
large discharges of ammonia on the Illinois River.

That applicability is expressed two ways.
First, in subsection A of 304.122, the Board initially
adopted a rule in 406 that looked at dischargers who had a
PE value of greater than 50,000. About a year later than
that, the Board adopted a second rule, which the Agency
states is the rule applicable to this facility, to cover
facilities not covered in A, which would be large
dischargers of ammonia, over 100 pounds per day, and for
whom the -- let me -- whose untreated waste load cannot be
computed on a population equivalent basis comparable to
that used for municipal waste treatment plants.

Testimony from Mr. Flippin was provided
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vesterday that the PE from this facility is legs than

50,000 and that it's his belief that subsection A clearly
applies. The Agency will present some testimony disputing
those calculations, and that it has consistently, for 15
years, applied subsection B to Noveon's facility. But we
also maintain that it's really not key to the Board's
ruling in this case whether A or B applies because relief
has been requested from both gections, whichever cne the
Board wants to determine applies. Presumably they're
agreeing that B applies because if A applied, under their
theory, they wouldn't need to be here today.

We'll also present testimony from Mr. Pinneo,
the permit engineer, who has worked on this matter since
he was a brand-new permit writer in the mid '80s until
currently when he's among our most genior environmental
permit engineers in the Industrial Permit unit. He'll
attempt to give some perspective to the Bocard and some
critique of Mr. Flippin's testimony on the alternatives
evaluated, the treatability of Noveon's waste, and the
cost of treating that waste. Hisg testimony will show that
there are technically feasible alternatives for meeting
the effluent standard, some of those which reach the
actual limit in that standard and some of which come

cloger to reaching that but not quite to actually reaching
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In addition, we'll present testimony from Bob
Mosher where he will critigue some of the testimony
presented from two of Noveon's experts, Mike Corn and Bill
Goodfellow. He'll discuss the toxicity of Novecon's
effluent and whether water quality standards are met now,
by appropriate mixing zones and ZIDs as they exist, and
whether they will be met with the proposed multiport
diffuser.

I'd like to point out a couple pieces of
confusion about the relief reqguested that will -- that can
be developed more fully later, but it is not entirely
c¢lear to the Agency whether Petitioners are also
requesting relief from the remaining subsection 304.122,
which is subsection C. That provision provides that the
discharges subject to 304.122 are also regquired to comply
with 304.105, which is a provision that regquires
discharges to meet water quality standards regardless of
what effluent limits are applicable to their discharge.

It's the Agency's position that the Beard has
clearly established, as recently finally as its ruling in
the City of Effingham, that relief from 304.105 is in
effect, relief from water gquality standards and, as such,

requires a change to water guality standards that must be
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approved by U.S. EPA before it can be effective.

So, it's our position that depending on
exactly what relief ig requested, would depend on whether
the relief requested 1s consistent with federal law or
not.

In addition, in Noveon's petition they have
stated that Noveon also seeks relief from the Board as
part of this proceeding a determination that the ammonia
water quality standards will be met with the ZID and
mixing zone calculated in Exhibit 1 and 3 as discussed
above for the Henry plant discharge. This is on page
eight. Later, when they actually present their language
for their relief, they don't repeat that reguirement, so
it's a little bit unclear to us whether they're actually
asking the Board to determine a mixing zone for them or
not. But to the extent that that is what they‘*re asking,
the Agency will give the Board information on whether
that's -- whether the mixing zone proposal is appropriate,
but also whether we consider that relief appropriate to
request from the BRoard.

Finally, we believe the evidence will show
that Petitioners have not met its burden to demonstrate
the substantially and significantly different factors. We

believe there's technically feasible alternatives and that
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the guestion here today for the Board is to determine
whether those alternatives are economically reasonable.

The Agency has attempted to give the Board
information on which to objectively look at that and not
require it to rely solely on what's been provided by
Petitioners, but ultimately that is the gquestion for the
Board to decide today.

We do believe that Noveon, as the largest
remaining ammonia discharger in the state of Illineois, is
exactly the type of facility the Board was loocking at when
this rule was adopted, and that we don't feel the relief
requested is appropriate in this case. Thank you.

I would like to start by calling Bob Mogsher as
my first witness.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: While Mr. Mosher is
getting ready, I do want to note, if I haven't already,
that this Beoard was previously scheduled to be held in the
board room downstairs; I have put a note outside the beard
voom indicating that the hearing is upstairs now in the
courtroom. Thank vyou.

Miss Williams.

(Witness sworn.)
ROBERT MOQSHER,

called as a witness, after being first duly sworn, was
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examined and testified upon his ocath as follows:
DIRECT EXAMINATION
BY MS. WILLIAMS:

Q. Could you state your name and occupation for
the record, please?

A, Robert Mesher. I'm the manager of the Water
Quality Standards unit at Illinois EPA.

Q. What do those duties include, Mr. Mosher?

A, They include development of new and updated
water quality standards for eventual adoption by the
Illinecis Pollution Control Board, and the cother part of
the job is to implement existing water quality standards
in NPDES permits and 401 certifications.

0. and how long have you held that positicn?

A. Bbout 16 years in that capacity and 2
additional years at the Agency for a total of 18 total
years at the Agency.

Q. and what is your educational background?

A. I've got bachelor cf science degreesg in
environmental hiology and zoology from Eastern Illinocis
University. I also have a master of science degree in
zoology from that same university.

0. I'd like to ask you briefly also about your

involvement with ammonia water quality standards.

Can you
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describe that for us?

A. Yeah. I've worked on two water quality
standards rule makings before the Board for ammonia; one
of those was in 1996 and the other in 2001. I did the
Agency's testimony and position on those water quality
standards and suggested numeric limits for adoption in
Beard regulations.

Q. And how about any other regulations involving
implementing those water quality standards?

A. Yeah, we -- I was involved in putting together
35 Illinecis Administrative Code Part 355. That's the
Agency rule for implementing ammonia water quality
standards in NPDES permits as permit limits.

Q. And what was your most recent involvement with
that?

A. That was not too long ago. I believe just
lagt year it was finalized.

0. Have you been involved in any other seminars
or work groups related to ammonia?

A. I participated, in the late '90s, in a U.S.
EPA team that updated the national ammonia water gquality
criteria. I was a state participant, acting as a sounding
Board for the federal employees that were putting that --

those standards together.
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Q. Do you consider yourself an expert in ammonia

water quality standards and toxicity?

a. Yes, certainly from the State perspective, I
do.

Q. Has the Board recognized you as such in the
past?

A. I, I believe --

Q. You don't have to answer if you're too shy.

A Okay. Thank you.

Q. 1'd like to talk to you a little bit now about

mixing zones. There has been quite a bit of discussion so
far about mixing zones.

And T guess my first gquestion is, is there a
prerequisite requirement before you look into implementing
mixing zones?

A. Yeah. The Board's water guality standard for
mixing zones dictates that best degree of treatment be
provided to the effluent before mixing be considered.

Q. And is it your ryole to determine best degree
of treatment?

A. No, that would be an engineer's role.

Q. You heard Mr. Corn's testimony yesterday about
his calculations for the current and proposed mixing zones

and zones of initial dilution?
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A. Yeg, I did.

0. I believe he calculated a current zone of

initial dilution of 66 feet, I believe?

A. I believe that's true, yeah.
Q. Do you agree with that calculation?
A. Well, no, I don't. Mr. Corn seems to be using

a formula to arrive at the dimensions of the zone of
initial dilution that, as far as I know, is unique teo him,.
It's definitely not the formula that the Agency uses in
determining the size of the 2ZID. We have been very
consistent in our interpretation of what the size of the
ZID can be for the last 12 years. That's basically when
the U.S. EPA Technical Support Document was published. We
use that document to guide us in interpreting the Board's
regulation that says zones of initial dilution must
provide rapid and immediate mixing to effluents in the
receiving water.

We use a formulé that says the width of the
river dictates the size of the ZID. By that, 2.5 percent
0of the width of the river can be interpreted as the ZID.
That means that 2.5 percent is the maximum length to the
edge of the ZID from the edge of the outfall pipe for that
effluent.

This formula allows slightly larger ZIDs for
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larger rivers. So, in other words, in Illinoils, the f

Misgissippi River has the largest potential ZID size; and
as rivers get smaller, the maximum allowable size of the
ZID gets smaller.

I should add, Mr. Corn's formula does the
exact opposite of that. The smaller the river, the larger
the ZID could be, using his way of doing things.

Q. And you heard him testify that there were
geveral facilities that had -- that he knew of that either

had or had requested ZIDs of this size?

Al Yes.
Q. And do you know where they discharge to?
A Yes. He mentioned the -- well, the VvVillage of

Sauget, which is now the American Bottoms treatment plant;
that's on the Miggisgippi River. He mentioned the 3M
Company mixing zone and ZID; that is also on the
Mississippi River.
Q. I'm going to show you now what I've marked as

Illinois EPA Exhibit 1.

MS. WILLIAMS: I hope that's okay with
Mr. Hearing Officer, that we gtart with 1 again? 1Is
that --

HEARING QOFFICER HALLORAN: Sure. Thanks.

BY M5. WILLIAMS:
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Q. Can you identify that document for us?

A. Could you hand me my glasses, please?

Q. Yes.

A. Thanks. ©Okay. This document 1is dated
November 2nd, 1994. It's a memo from me to Rick Pinneo.

The subject is, "Comments on ammonia limits and allowable
mixing at BF Goodrich, Incorporated, NPDES Number
ILO001392." Thisg is a memo summarizing our calculations
of the size of the 2ZID that would be allowed at this
facility and commentg about what ammonia limits would be
appropriate given that size ZID.
Q. aAnd you prepared this document?
A. Yes.
MS. WILLIAMS: At this time, I would like to
move for its admission into evidence.
MR. KISSEL: No cbjection.
HEARING COFFICER HALLORAN: IEPA's Exhibit
Number 1 is admitted.
BY MS. WILLIAMS:
Q. Bob, now I'm going to show you what I've
marked as IEPA Exhibit 2. Can you identify that document
for us?

A. Yes. This is an April 4th, 1997, memc from

myself to Joel Cross. It's entitled, "Additional comments
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on ammonia limits and allowable mixing at BF Goodrich,

Incorporated, NPDES Permit Number IL0001392." And this is
a memo I wrote, again, summarizing what we have calculated
the allowable ZID to be at this facility and again

commenting on what ammonia permit limits would be given

that ZID.
Q. And you prepared the deocument?
A. Yes.
Q. And the exhibit is an accurate reflection of

what you prepared?
A. Yeg, it is.
MS. WILLIAMS: At this time, I would move to
have that document entered into evidence as Exhibit

Number 2.

MR. KISSEL: No cbjection.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Admitted.

BY MS. WILLIAMS:

A T b A B I R T o e R

Q. Do these memos, Bob, summarize your current
position regarding the existing --

A, Yeg, they do. Qur, our position hasn't
changed. We calculated the maximum extent in any spatial
direction from the end of the pipe of this Noveon outfall

to be 22.5 feet. That's contrasted with the 66 feet that

#;
i
5

Mr. Corn calculated.
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MR, KISSEL: What was the footage? I'm sorry.

I didn't --
THE WITNESS: We calculated 22.5 feet.
MR. KISSEL: Thank you.

BY MS. WILLIAMS:

Q. In your opinion, based on that size of the
ZID, would the acute water quality standard be met at the
edge of that ZID now?

Al No, it would not. The wmixing that we would
predict to occcur with the current outfall would exceed
that 22.5 distance. In other words, the acute water
quality standard for ammonia would not be met outside that
region, nor would the acute water quality standard for
whole effluent toxicity.

Q. I think you talked about the fact that you and
Mr. Corn have a different interpretation of the phrase
"any spatial direction" as it's used in the Board's rules?

A. That term -- terminolegy, "any spatial
direction," comes from the Technical Support Document from
U.S. EPA.

2. Thank you.

A. You could say, though, that our definition of
rapid and immediate is quite a bit different. We feel

that our definition of the ZID using the Technical Support
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Document is in keeping with the Board's wording in the

standard.

Q. Were you involved in the development of the
mixing zone regulations?

AL Yes, I was.

Q. Do you have an opinicon on the policy and basis
for those regulationg?

A, Well, yes, I do. Zones of initial dilution
are a subarea within mixing zones, where acute water
guality standards do not have to be met. That's a
condition that we don't want to occur in our waters.

Acute toxicity, as well as chronic toxicity, is not a
desirable thing.

The mixing zone standard is intended, I
believe, to put a limit on what part of a river oxr other
body of water that can have violationg of acute standards.
So, it's very ilmportant that the zones of initial dilution
be as small as possible, as the RBoard dictates in their
standard. And U.S. EPA has, has helped us define that
further from the wording provided by the Board.

There was a necessity to put the limits of a
ZID into dimensions that can be measured and can be
calculated; and again, the U.S. EPA Technical Support

Document was the information, the guidance that we used to
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do that.

Q. Mr. Corn tegtified vesterday that he believed
it was consistent with the Board's regulations for there
to be no mussels or clams or other aquatic life within
both the ZID and the mixing zone. Do you agree with that?

A. Well, when a --

MR. KISSEL: I'm going to object to the
characterization of the testimony. I don't think that was
the tesgtimony at all.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: I don't recall that
being the testimony at all, Miss Williams.

MS. WILLIAMS: That's fine.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Objection
sustained.

M8. WILLIAMS: Go back to the transcript when
they're done, but --

BY MS. WILLIAMS:

Q. Do you agree that it's acceptable to have --
is it acceptable to you to have an area within a ZID and
mixing zone where there's no mussels or clams, under the
Board's regulations?

A. Well, the, the mixing zone is a legal
construct as we use in regulation of NPDES permitted

discharges. It's, it's a regrettable thing. We wish
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there were no ZIDg or mixing zonesg. There, in fact, are

many, and we use the regulation to follow the guidance and
-- more than guidance, follow the regulation that the
Board's provided --

MR. KISSEL: I'm going to ask -- object to
this. I realize we need prefatory remarks, but I don't
think -- the guestion was pretty specific, was -- and I
think he's gone far beyond that in trying to answer.

MS. WILLIAMS: I gave Mr. Flippin lots of
leeway vesterday.

MR. KISSEL: This is not a balancing effect.
I'm saying in this particular case, he's going far beyond
the guestion. If you want to ask him a question about his
theories, fine; but we're about (sic) mussels and clams.

THE WITNESS: I'll try to be more succinct.

MS. WILLIAMS: I would like a ruling, though,
still.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: well, this is sort
of a balancing act, Mr. Kissel. We did give Mx. Flippin a
little leeway, and I will give Ms, Williams a little
leeway and a little latitude as well. So, you may
proceed, Mr. Mosher.

A, Well, the bottom line ig that when a mixing

zone and ZID are granted to an NPDES discharge, that means
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that the standards won't be met. The standards are based [

on toxic effect to aguatic life, and that includes fish,
that includes mussels and clams that live on the bottom.
And when you allow those areas in the river to not meet
the standards, it may be consistent with the Board's
regulation, but it does mean that there is an impact to
that agquatic habitat. Within that mixing zone and ZI1D,
aquatic life is not expected to thrive as it should
elsewhere.

Q. So, do you agree that there will be no harm or
impairment to aquatic life?

A. I disagree with that wholeheartedly. There --
the larger the mixing zone, the more impact there will he
to aquatic life. You will exclude aquatic life from those
areas. You will prevent clams and mussels and cther
organisms from living on the bottom within the mixing zone
because they can't tolerate the toxicity. You'll keep
fish from that area, from using that area as habitat, as
feeding grounds, as spawning grounds because they can't
tolerate the conditions in those areas.

Q. Well, I think that creates a transition to the
toxicity of Noveon's discharge. I believe there's a
statement in our recommendation that I'd like to read to

you that has come up a couple of times. "In addition,
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it's the Illincis EPA's opinion that Noveon's discharge is

the single most toxic" --

MR. KISSEL: I know what the statement is. It
has to do with toxicity of this effluent. I strongly
object to this being read intco this record for a couple of
reasons: One is that it is inflammatory; secondly, it may
or may not be true; thirdly, it will bring into effect a
requirement that we bring all of the discharges, because
it compares -- attempts to compare thig discharge to all
the discharges in Illinoig, of which there are hundreds,
thousands. 8o, I don't think this is a proceeding to
compare this discharge against other discharges in the
state.

Thig -- 1f the Hearing Officer or the Beard
allows that testimony, I would then say this proceeding
should be abandoned or -- not abandoned, but stopped, and
we can then do discovery on the whole issue of what other
discharges there are, how toxic they are and the like.

So, I think that the statement is inflammatory
and irrelevant to this proceeding.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Misg Williams?

MS. WILLIAMS: I was just trying to read from

the recommendation that's been on file since May of 2002.

Discovery was done since that time. I'm not sure how --
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you know, I was attempting to provide some support for i

that. I'm not sure --

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thisg is in the
recommendation?

MS. WILLIAMS: Yes. I was reading from page
18, I believe, page 18, paragraph 42, the first sentence.
I mean, I -- it seems like Mr. Kissel's cobjections are
based more on what he deesn't like than what's a
legitimate objection.

HEARING QFFICER HALLORAN: Well, T don't think
yvou need to add that, Miss Williams.

MS. WILLIAMS: TI'll withdraw the statement.

MR. KISSEL: Let me say that --

MS. WILLIAMS: 1I've never had --

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Go ahead,

Mr. Kissel.

MR. KISSEL: As I said before, the
recommendation of the Illinois Environmental Protection
Agency 1is not evidence in this proceeding. If they want
to produce evidence to support it and it is relevant to
this proceeding, that'se perfectly acceptable to us and
should be to the Beoard.

What our discharge is as compared to the other

discharges in the state or the country or the county is
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irrelevant to this proceeding, whether it was in the

recommendation or not.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: I mean, it has been
in the recommendation, and Noveon has been fully aware of
this since May 22nd, 2002. You know, if there's any
problem with it, then there could have been discovery or
other motionsg, you know. Here we are February 19th at,
you know, five till 10, and there's an objection.

So, what I'm going to do, I'm going to allow
Migs Williams to read the statement from the
recommendation of the IEPA that was filed May 22nd, and
you may appeal my ruling if you so choose, Mr. Kissel.

MS. WILLIAMS: I think I did read it, right?
Was I done?

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: That was page 18.
I think you started, and I think Mr. Kissel stopped you.
BY MS. WILLIAMS:

Q. Are you familiar with the statement I was

reading from the recommendation?

4. Yes, I am.

Q. Did you write that, Bob?

A. Yes, I think T did.

Q. ¥You did? I was -- I was going to take credit,

but I was going to ask yvou if vou reviewed it?
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A. I either wrote it or approved someche else,.
Q. You agree with that statement?

A. Yes, I do.

Q. Can you tell us a little bit about why you

agree with that statement?

A, Well, this is an extremely toxic effluent, and
it was, in years past, cone of several very toxic effluents
that we had in the state. And it, it now is the single
remaining effluent of this degree of toxicity.

Q. And explain what the degree of toxicity you
mean (sic).

A Well, it's consistently in the single-digit
percentage whole effluent toxicity LC 50, meaning acute
test. And, you know, I review -- have reviewed every
single toxicity report ever done by Illinois EPA.

Q. Personally you've reviewed every one?

. Pergonally. And every toxicity report done as
a permit regquirement has been done in my shop at Illinois
EPA, and I have supervigsed the people reviewing those
reports. And this, this effluent 1is the most toxic in the
state.

Q. Thank you. Did vyvou also review the test that
Mr. Goodfellow submitted?

A, Yeg, I did.
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Q. And there were two tests, I believe, that he

discussed yesterday?

A, Correct.

Q. Can you briefly explain to us what they did or
didn't include?

A. Well, they did chronic whole effluent toxicity
tests on two species, fathead minnow and Cericdaphnia.
And the interesting thing about those tests was that they
were not carried out to discover the full extent of the
chronic toxicity, which I found pretty unusual. When you
do that kind of testing, you take the trouble to do a
definitive test; you always bring the dilutions down to
the level of disappearance of toxicity. 1In other words,
you keep diluting the effluent until the organisms don't
have an adverse effect to it any longer.

In these tests, they ended the dilution at

6.25 percent, I believe, and didn't attempt to discover
exactly how toxic those effluents were.

0. Do you agree that salinity or TDS might be a
component of that toxicity?

Al Yeah, I think there's encough galinity in this
effluent to be toxic. The question is, is the ammonia in
the effluent going to kill the organisms first? I believe

it does. TIf you remove the ammonia from the effluent,
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1 salinity would, would exert some toxicity, vyes.

2 Q. Do you know whether Mr. Goodfellow's studies
3 show if anything else is toxic in Noveon's discharge?

4 A. Well, he did some toxicity identification

5 evaluation on the effluent; and given the nature of this

6 effluent, that was an extremely difficult task for him to
7 try to do. When you have such an extremely toxic effluent
8 as this, it's difficult to separate ocut and remove

9 toxicity from one scource go you can see 1f there are other

10 sources also contributing toxicity.
11 This is of concern to the Agency because once
12 the ammonia is removed from this effluent, as we hope it

13 will be, we need to know what else there is to worry about
14 there and if further treatment or further investigations
15 need to be conducted to, to remove all the toxicity

16 possible.

17 0. Do you have an opinion whether the failure of
18 these tests to determine the precise toxicity has any

19 impact on Mr. Corn's findings regarding the ZID and mixing
20 zone?

21 MR. KISSEL: I object to the characterization

22 of the testimony. That's not what wag said.
23 HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Miss Williams?

24 M3. WILLIAMS8: Do you -- I'll rephrase the
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gquestion. That's fine.

BY MS. WILLIAMS:

Q. Is there any -- what -- explain the tie-in
between these two studies for us, please.

A. Well, Mr. Corn testified that 100:1 dilution
will be adequate to address the chronic toxicity issues in
this effluent. And on the basis of Mr. Goodfellow's
tests, which did not definitively identify the threshold
of chronic toxicity in this effluent, Mr. Corn had no
basis to make his estimate. You can't determine the
dilution ratio necessary to rendexy an effluent non-toxic
in the river until you know how toxic it is.

Q. Is there a stream survey conducted in this
matter?

A. The only stream survey I'm aware cf ig the
conductivity survey done by Mr. Corn.

Q. And do you believe there are any other studies
that would have provided information the Agency would have
found useful?

A. Well, Mr. Corn made some statements about the
effect on aquatic life at the edge of the mixing zone.

And again, if you don't know how chronically toxic the
effluent is, it's very difficult to make statements like

that because yvou deon't know how far down the river you
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need to look. And there wasn't any evidence provided that

-- such as mussels or fingernail clams were doing well in
the river or fish were frequenting the area. There was
really a -- just the conclusion appeared to me to be made
onn the lack of any reports of adverse conditions and not
reporting actual conditions.

Q. Mr, Corn testified this morning that he chose
a figure of 8 milligrams per liter for the concentration
of ammonia in Henry's POTW discharge. Do you agree with
that being a proper figure to choose?

h. Well, I wondered about that figure because if
a municipal wastewater treatment plant is not nitrifying,
the ammonia content in that effluent will be about 25
milligrams per liter, more or less. That means that no
ammonia is being removed essentially.

If an effluent is being nitrified, if the
treatment plant is advanced and is providing
nitrification, the level of ammonia will be 1, 2, 3 parts
per million level, much lower than 8; so, the figure of 8
ig kind of an in-between number, and that's kind of
curious to choose that number.

Q. I'd like you to take a lock at what has been
entered by Petitioners as Exhibit 37. Bring it up to you,

let you look at my copy. And I'd like you to explain for
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the Board what that is, what it concludes.

A, This is a memo dated February Sth, 2001, from
Scott Twait to Rick Pinnec. The subject is, "Ammonia
water quality based effluent limits for BF Goodrich, NPDES
Number 0001392, Marshall County."

Scott Twait -- Twait ig an engineer who works
in my unit at Illinois EPA, and he provided an analysis of
ammonia limits that would be applied to the NPDES permit
under two scenariocs of discharge, one being the existing
single port diffuser, and the other being a multiport
diffuser that has been proposed.

Q. And what did he conclude?

A. He concluded that the existing condition of
discharge with the single port low-rate diffuser would
require daily maximum effluent limits for ammonia.

Do you want me to read those numbers?

Q. I don't think it's necessary.

A, Okay.

Q. But they would regquire, based on the --

a. Yeah, numeric limits in the NPDES permit to

limit ammonia. The predicted scenario of kind of a
what-1f situation, if a multiport diffuser was
constructed, Scott concluded that no ammonia limits would

be necessary in the permit. 2And he makesg that assumption
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-- he makes the assumption that a mixing zone could be

granted in that case which, in the Agency's opinion right
now, of course, that mixing zone cannot be granted.
Q. And does he -- well, that's good. Thank you.

I would like to have you take a look at
another exhibit.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: While you‘'re taking
a look at it, I want the record to reflect I stand
corrected. The IEPA's recommendation was filed June 18th,
2003, and not May 22nd, 2002. That was when the petition
was filed. But my ruling still stands.

MS. WILLIAMS: If I can get Petitioner's
agreement here, all I've done is copied the pages from
their petition where they list their reguest for relief.
I can have Bob identify it, but I think it speaks for
itself.

Showing you what -- I've marked thig IEPA
Exhibit 3.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thanks.

MS. WILLIAMS: Do you have an objection to
this, Dick?

MR. KISSEL: No. I haven't loocked at it; you

just gave it to me. I assume you've copied it. If it's a

copy, I have no cbjection.
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MS. WILLIAMS: Then I would like to have it

admitted into evidence.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: IEPA's Exhibit
Number 3 is admitted into evidence.
BY MS. WILLIAMS:

Q. Do you want to sort of describe what these
couple pages are?

A. Well, if -- I believe they are proposed
adjusted standard language for the Beoard to grant to
Noveon, and there are three alternatives presented.

Q. Let's talk about alternative one for a second.
Can you tell us what alternative one provides as
concentration limits in subsection A there?

A, Yeah. It gives limits in terms of un-iocnized

ammonia-nitrogen.

o. 2nd do you have an opinion as to whether
that's an appropriate alternative based -- I mean whether
using -- excuse me. Let me strike that.

Do you have an opinion regarding whether
basing the limit on un-ionized ammonia 1s appropriate?
A, Well, limits in terms of un-ionized ammonia
are very ungainly as far as monitoring and reporting

becauge un-ionized ammonia can't be measured directly in

the laboratory, at least not very easily. And so the
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Agency almost always refrains from establishing ammonia

limits using un-ionized ammonia. And, in fact, given the
recent water quality standards for ammonia, we are
specifically instructed that we must not use un-ionized
ammonia; we must use total ammonia for the permit limits.

0. And do the current ammonia water gquality
standards say anything about the division of the year into
a summer or winter periocd?

A. Yes, they do. March is now defined as a
summer month, whereas before it was not.

Q. In your duties at the Illinois EPA, have you
had the opportunity to be involved in other -- in the
review of other requests for relief from 304.122(b)?

MR. KISSEL: I'm going to object to that as
totally irrelevant to this proceeding.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: I'm Sorry.
Jennifer, could you read the question back, please?

{The preceding gquestion was read back by the
reporter.}

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: You know, that's
kind of a 'tweener. I'll allow him to answer if he's
able.

A. Yegs, I am.

M5, WILLIAMS: I think at this time maybe it's
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worth just discussing what the Hearing Officer will accept |

as far as testimony in this area rather than having him

object to my next question. You know, we think it will be

helpful to the Board to help summarize for them what
they've done in the past with regard to this rule. If£

that's geoing to be overruled, that's fine.

I think it's able -- something that we're able

te argue in our post-hearing briefs and provide cites to

rules and cases and that sort of thing, but Bob is here
and he's able to explain what the Board's done in the
past, to summarize that for the Board. But, obviously,
the Board is able to lock at it itself, too, so it's
really what the Board wants to hear today.

MR. KISSEL: I object. First of all, it's

irrelevant. We can't bring in all these proceedings -- to

the extent there were any; I have no idea whether there

were or there weren't. But if there were -- and I assume

there are since she's asked that question.

Secondly, I think it is disingenuous for the
Agency to say we've brought a witness here to tell the
Board what they did. If the Board doegn't understand
that, I would be totally surprisingly shocked. 8o, it's
irrelevant. It will extend this hearing because, again,

this ig a total surprise to me.
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HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Well, you know, I

agree with you, Mr. Kissel. You know, I -- again, as I've
stated three or four times, I have full faith and
confidence that the Board knows regards its prior
proceedings, and --

MS. WILLIAMS: Yep.

HEARINMG OFFICER HALLORAN: -~- they can take a
look at that time. It's gracious of you to, to cffer to
gummarize; however, I would have to sustain Mr. Kigsel's
objection. I don't think it's relevant to this particular
case. It may asggist the Board in its decision --

MS. WILLIAMS: Well --

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Miss Williams,
please. However, I'm between a rock and a hard place.

And what I'm going to have to do is take it as an offer of
proof because I don't want to come back here if the Board
overrules me without hearing the testimony and be back
here in 30 days. 8o --

MS. WILLIAMS: Well, and I -- you know, as I
said, I really am not going to strenuously object. I
think I'm more than capable of presenting this evidence in
the form of a brief.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: That would be

terrific.
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MS. WILLIAMS: The reascn I, I -- and the

other reason I bring -- the only line of gquestioning that
I have remaining for this witness ig twofold; one was to
provide some evidence about what other types of relief
have been granted, what the Agency's position was in those
cases, which I admit is arguably not appropriate. But the
Board did express an interest yesterday in understanding
some of those type of guestions.

Bob -- the only other question I have for Bob
ig if the Board is interested in him explaining somewhat
what goes into a recommendation, as they had asked
guestions yesterday regarding what might or might not have
changed the ocutcome of our recommendaticn in this case.
And again, I think those kind cof questions maybe are also
not going to be acceptable to Mr. Kissel, and we leave it
to the Board. So, maybe we should just turn the
questioning over to the Board at that point and see what
they want to ask Bob, but thoge are the only twe lines of
guestioning I have remaining for this witness.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Yes, I do remember
-- what goes into the recommendations, I do remember that
line of questioning from the Board yesterday. You know,

I, I guess, Mr. Kissel, what's ycur thought on that?

MR. KISSEL: I mean, I, I think that the line
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of questioning or -- not the questioning, but the issue

was whether or not there was any way of resolving this
matter, was there any interim technology that would be
acceptable to us and that the Agency would accept as well.
And that's how I remember the context of it -- correct me
if I'm wrong -- which I suppose goes into what goes in the
recommendation and doesn't.

and there was an indication that from the
Agency's point of view, whetheyr it was in the hearing or
afterwards, that they were going to bring Mr. Frevert here
to, to testify about what was acceptakle, what wasn't. I
assume he's not going to be here.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: 1 assumed he was.

MS. WILLIAMS: I talked with them about
what -- I'm sorry. I talked with the technical staff, I
thought about whether our feelings had -- Bob had talked
to Toby and --

MR. KISSEL: No, wait.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: I was there during
that conversation, but then I approached you and we -- it
was after the hearing.

We can go off the record.

(A discussion was held off the record.)

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: We're back on the
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record. It appears that Mr. -- we were talking about

testimony of Mr. Frevert, I believe, from the IEPA; he's
not going to be in today. But Mr. Mosher will testify as
to what Mr. Frevert was going to say.

Secondly, Mr. Kissel's objections I have
sustained. However, I'm going to allow Miss Williams to
proceed with the questions to Mr. Mosher under an offer of
proof.

BY MS. WILLIAMS:
Q. Can you name for us the other site-specific

relief from 304.122{b) which has been granted?

A, Yes, those were --

T

MR. KISSEL: Mr. Hearing Officer, in order to
expedite this, I would have no problem in the offer of

proof not, not being done in something other than voir

e P

dire and just a statement as to what the Agency would

T

i
I:

prove if Mr. Mosher were allowed to testify. And if that

were done, we -~

MS. WILLIAMS: By me?

o R

MR. KISSEL: Yes.

o

MS. WILLIAMS: Okay.
MR. KISSEL: And in order also to expedite,
that we not be -- have to creoss-examine him on the offer

of proof at this time.

T

g
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HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: I'm all for

expediting these matters, so I would agree.

Misg Williams, you may proceed. Thank vyou.

MS. WILLIAMS: Thank you. Were I able to
present testimony from Mr. Mosher on this issue, he would
testify that he has participated in two separate
site-gpecific rule-makings for relief from this provision.
Those were both for o0il refineries, Mobil 0il and Union
0il, which has changed names a few times.

The uvltimate relief granted by the Board in
those rule-makings can be found in 304.213 and 304.214.
And in each of those cases, the Board granted relief to
the petitioner in which an effluent limit was required for
Union 0il of 9.4 milligrams per liter and for Mobil of 9.0
milligrams per liter of a monthly average; and for Union
of 26.0 milligrams per liter and for Mobil of 23.0
milligramg per liter of a daily maximum. And each of
those reguests for relief involved sunset provisions of
ten-year limitations. And that's it; that's the end of
that.

MR. KISSEL: If cross-examining on this issue,
amongst other things, Mr. Hearing Officer, I would show
that the discharges and what c¢reates the ammonia limit,

the problem that they had or effluent limitations that
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they had is totally different than this proceeding. It's

absolutely -- it's an oil refinery. This is not an oil
refinery. This is -- the technology here and the cost of
the treatment are totally different,

That ends my objection to what I would
cross-examine the witness about.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Okay. Thank you
both, and the record will show such.

Miss Williamg, do you have anything else?

M8. WILLIAMS: Yes. That concludes my
tegtimony. I think I would prefer to leave it to the
Board to ask Bob whatever they want to ask him remaining.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Well, Mr. Kissel
gets a chance to --

MS. WILLIAMS: No, no, no. I mean I'm done
rather than me ask him about policy and recommendations.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Okay. Does anybody
need a two-minute break?

Off the record.

{(Whereupon, a recess was taken.)

HEARING QOFFICER HALLORAN: BAll right. We're
back on the recorxd. Sorry for the call -- for the delay.

Work called again, an emergency everywhere.

In any event, we're back on the record, and I
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think Ms. Williams was -- oh, I'm sorry, Mr. Kissel was

going to cross Mr. Mosher.

MR. KISSEL: Before the ¢ross-examination,

I -- it*s a hard thing for me to say on the record, and I
don't want to infuriate either the Board, the Hearing
Officer or anyone else, but I am concerned, and I have to
put it as -- representing my client, I have to put -- not
that they've asked me to do it, but because I believe it's
necessary -- into the record the conversation that existed
between the Board staff, Hearing Officer, and the Illinois
EPA concerning what witnesses will be produced without my
presence. It seems to me that, at least from my
perspective -- and I hope I haven't viclated that rule --
that I would think in talking to either the technical
staff or the Hearing Officer I would not talk te them
about the substance of my case unless I had the other
attorney present or unless the attorney agreed.

I'm not trying to be critical here, I'm not
trying to infuriate anybody, but I think that it is
important to keep these proceedings in mind. It is a
regulatory proceeding, and there i1s an ability to talk to
people, but I would have liked to have participated,
frankly, in the conversation regarding Mr. Frevert and his

position here. I would have wanted him here. We took his
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deposition in this case; I know what he's going to say; I

know what he has done. And I don't think Mr. Mosher --
again, this is my view -- is an adeguate substitute for
Mr. Frevert in this matter, no matter what Mr. Frevert

said.

Again, I'm trying -- I'm not -- I'm just
saying it because I believe it's important for the record,
Mr. Hearing Officer.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: All right. Aand I,
I do take a bit of an umbrage tao your statement,

Mr. Kissel. The discussion talk and when -- while we were
on record even about Mr, Frevert coming or not, whether he
can come, there was discussion. And if the transcript --
I'm sure the transcript will reflect whether Mr. Frevert

could come vesterday or today and that was yet to be seen.

My understanding off the record -- and there
was at least Mr. -- I believe Latham sitting there. I
don't know if you were there or not. I merely asked

Miss Williams whether Mr. Frevert was coming today, and I
understood that he was.
MR. KISSEL: Well, I just want to make my
point. Again, I'm not trying to have anybody take --
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Okay. You made

your point, Mr. Kissel. Thank you. Would you prefer to
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have Mr. Frevert in if he can come?

MR. KISSEL: That's up to the Agency. I mean,
they have to make the judgment.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Well, you stated
vou would rather have Mr. Frevert.

MR. KISSEL: No, I said -- if I meant --
whatever they need to prove their case, whatever they need
to prove thelr side of what they‘'re doing. It's up to
them. I guess maybe I expregsed it badly. I would not
have anywhere near objected to having Mr. Frevert come,
and I would object to Mr. Mosher testifying as to what
Mr. Frevert might say.

My understanding was that the request, the
whole concept or whole thought was about some resolution,
gome technology that was between what we said was
available and the standard. 1Is there some -- the standard
that we don't say ig applicable. But is there some
technology there, and that was the issue that was raised.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: So, you would
prefer, if Mr. Mosher starts talking --

MR. XKISSEL: If --

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: I can order
Migss Williams to get Mr. Frevert up here in the next two

hours. I believe that's what it takes to get from
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Springfield, because I understood that he was going to be

here this morning. There must have been some
miscommunication.

MR. KISSEL: It doesn't matter to me whether
he's here or not. I don't --

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Well, will you
object to Mr. Mosher? It sounds like you will, giving --

MR. KISSEL: Well, it depends on what the
question is.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Well --

MR. KISSEL: It depends on what the guestion
is. Mr. Mosher 1s not a technical expert. I don't think
he would -- I'm gpeaking for him here, but he has clearly
said on many occasions before he ig not involved in the
technology here, and I don't know how I can crossg-examine
him if he's going to propose -- now, maybe Mr. Pinneo is
going to propose some technology. I don't know what
Mr. Frevert 1s going to testify to.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: He's not going to
propose any technology?

I guess we can proceed and see what happens.
You ¢an get on the horn and call Mr. --

MR. RAQO: Mr. Hearing Officer?

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Yes, sir.
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MR. RAO: 8Since this all started with our

questioning, I just want to clarify what the question was
and what we thought would help, you know, the information
that would be helpful for the Board and the record. 1In
the Agency's recommendation, they said even if Noveon
could not achieve full compliance, they would support this
request for relief if they implemented certain technology
to reduce the amount of ammonia-nitrogen being discharged.

And my question was, you know, if they don't
achieve full compliance, is there a target number that the
Agency is comfortable with? And that's when Miss Williams
sald Mr. Frevert will be able to answer that question. Or
if you say it's okay, then Mr. Mogher would answer it.

So, from our persgpective, all we want is some
information to elaborate a little bit more on what the
Agency's recommendation was saying.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: 8o, where does that
leave us?

MS. WILLIAMS: I mean, I think I can maybe
simplify and -- the reason that we don't feel it's
necessary to have Toby here is his testimony, we believe,
would be very brief and very basic, not involving any
specific technology, just simply a statement of Agency

policy regarding recommendations generally and how they're
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And the question in my mind when I prepared

the witnesses was whether Bob would be in a position to

present the Agency's testimony on that, and I think we're

all comfortable that he has the authority now to do that,

and that bringing the witness up here to testify for five

minutes wag not an efficient use of the State‘'s resources,

as simple as that.

have =said.

I don't want Bob to testify to what Toby would

I just felt it was necessary to be sure he had

the support of his superiors in giving the Agency's

position.

about?

MR. KISSEL:

I guesgs the position is what?

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN:

MR. KISSEL:

Yeg, I --

What position are you talking

HEARING OFFICER HALLCRAN:

know, I guess we won't know until we

so -- and Mr.

to call Mr.

don't care.

Frevert up,

Kissel can do

I guess ~- you

cross that bridge,

what he likes, and we may have

and we can make it day four. I

We can stay here as long as we want. We have

it through tomorrow.

So, I just

-- and again,

for the record, again

this hearing has been noticed for 90 days, this matter has
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been hanging out there for two years, as far as adjusted

standard. And for a regulatory proceeding which is pretty
much any relevant information to come in, it seems to be a
bit contentious because I don't think the groundwork was
laid. And I'm not placing blame; it might just be the
nature of the beast.

But I guess for now, we can -- we can guestion
Mr. Mosher regarding what Mr. Frevert would say. If
Mr. Kissel has an cbijection, then we'll have to deal with
it.

MR, KISSEL: My question still is,

Mr. Halloran, what did he testify -- this witness testify
that Mr. Frevert would have said about some other
technology or socme number -- excuse me -- maybe not
technology, some number that the Agency would accept. Did
he -- I don't know if he said that.

MR. RAQ: Not yet.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Not yet. That's
what we're --

MR. KISSEL: T thought she was -- I was ready
to ¢ross him. I thought she had completed her testimony,
her examination. Had you?

MS. WILLIAMS: I'm done, yes.

MR. KISSEL: She's done.
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MS. WILLIAMS: I don't think any of that's f

necessary to prove our case, so I think we're dome.

MR. KISSEL: §So, it's a moot point, I guess.
There's going to be no evidence brought before the Board
by the Agency as to what number they would accept.

MR. RAD: Yes, that's fine. All we wanted to
know is whether they would answer the guestion.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: I'll take moot any
day.

MR. KISSEL: I don't -- I don't have -- I feel
like Don Quixote, I guess, done some windmill spurring,
and somewhat successful in that the Agency is not going to
do anything.

Anyhow, do you want me to cross-examine?

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Yes, sir, please.

CROSS-EXAMINATION
BY MR. KISSEL:
Q. Mr. Mosher, when you talked about establishing
a mixing zone and so forth, were you talking about what
actually happens in the river in terms of a mixing zone or
what you would define as a regulatory wmixing zone?
AL Ragulatory mixing zone.

Q. So, all of your testiwmony with regard to

mixing zones had to do with calculations based upon using
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TSD Bcard regulations as though a wmixing zone were to be

granted under the regulations; is that correct?
A, Yes.
Q. So, do you know or -- strike that.
Did you hear Mr. Corn's testimony with regard
to the actual mixing zone and what -- and the mixing that

goes on in the river?

A, Yes, I heard it.
Q. All right. &And do you agree that -- strike
that.
Do you -- do you agree with what he calls the

current iet entrainment zone?

a. I agree that that's a physical characteristic
of mixing.

0. ind do you agree with Mr. Corn that aguatic
life does not live or stay in an aquatic -- in a jet
entrainment zone?

A. It all depends on velocities.

Q. We're talking not on what depends, Mr. Mosher.
We're talking about a specific situation, the discharge
from the Noveon-Henry facility and its defined jet
entrainment zone.

A, I would say that different people call the jet

entrainment zone by different descriptors, and I would
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agree that certain velocities are avoided by fish and

other aquatic 1life, but I think you want me -- I -- it's
obvious I don't agree with Mr. Corn's package for the ZID,
so it's difficult to answer your guestion.

Q. Well, I thought that I was relatively clear in
my own mind, at least, that I am not talking about a
regulatory zone now, which you discussed in your
testimony. I'm talking about the testimony of Mr. Corn
with regard to what actually is happening in the river.
And so that -- that's what I'd like you to focus on, and I
would like you to focus on not only what's -- not only
that, but actually the data, velocities and the like that
Mr. Corn testified to. That's, that's the premise of
these -- this set of guestions.

Based upon that, I think you agree -- I think

you said thig, and I'll ask it again -- that there is a
jet entrainment zone; there is a -- there is a place
downgradient from the single port diffuser which has a

velocity that is called a jet entrainment zone. Is that

correct?
A. That's correct.
Q. All right. And Mr. Corn gave that jet

entrainment zone a number or a time; is that correct?

A. That's correct.
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Q. And my question to you is, with that jet

entrainment zone, does aguatic life live in that zone in

the Tllinois River downgradient of the Noveon discharge?

A. And your question means at the present?
Q. Yes.
. I believe that the velocities exiting the

exigting port are relatively low; and within a few feet of
that outfall, velocitieg are such that agquatic life would
have no problem inhabiting that area.

Q. A1l right. And what do you base that
conclusion on?

A. U.8. EPA Technical Support Document
establishes a category of zone of initial dilution
egsentially, based on a high rate of effluent discharge,
and they -- and they define what that rate is coming ocut
of the port. This existing discharge at Noveon doesn't

meet that definition.

Q. What, what is that -- what is that rate?
B. The book sitting there on my briefcase, I can
-- I can look it up. I would only -- I could -- I think

we besgt look it up.
MS. WILLIAMS: Do you want me to give it to
him?

BY MR. KISSEL:
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Q. Are you looking at page 72? Is that where we

are?

A. It's page 71. And it says high velocity
discharge with an initial velocity of three meters per
second.

Q. And that is what's called the alternative --
gsecond alternative, is that true, by the TSD?

A. Yes.

Q. And you belief that applies to the Henry
discharge and not the third alternative?

A. I believe the existing Henry discharge is not
a high rate diffuser. It's a low rate diffuser.

Q. All right. So, the third alternative says,
“is not to use a high veloecity discharge." Wouldn't that
be appilicable to it?

A. Correct.

Q. Okay. So, it's -- the three meters per second

really doesn't apply; it's what's contained in the third

alternative that applies. Is that correct?
A. That's correct.
Q. Okay. 8o, you're recanting your prior

testimony about the three meters per second?
A. You asked me if aguatic life could inhabit

what Mr. Corn says should be the zone of initial dilution.
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Q. Okay.

A. My answer was most of it. There may be
sufficient velocity within a few feet of that existing
pipe that would keep away a fish. But that velocity is
reduced greatly, and even though it may be a higher
velocity than the surrounding river for many feet
downstream, that velocity doesn't keep a fish away.

Q. And the velocity vou're usging is three meters
per second?

A, That's what U.S. EPA recommends for high
velocity discharge and using that set of assumptions and
way of establishing a 2ID.

Q. Okay. What is -- what is the discharge from

the Henry facility velocity?

A, Offhand, I don't know.

Q. Is it above or below three meters per second?
A. I would say it's below.

Q. 8o, your testimony on whether agquatic life

could live in the ac¢tual jet entrainment zone is based on
the three meters per second:; is that correct?

A, It, it wouldn't necessarily have to be three
meters per second, but it's a relative thing. I mean, the
velocity decreases as you go downstream. And Mr. Corn's

definition of the jet momentum zone deoesn't, in my mindg,
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include velocities in that whole area that will excliude

agquatic life.

Q. With the current diffuser?

A, Correct.

Q. And my -- I'm just trying to get the basis of
why you say that. Is it -- is your testimony that at

three meters per second aquatic life can't live, but at

2.9 meters per second they can?

A, No, I think U.S. EPA is drawing a line 1in the
sand here and saying if you can achieve three meters per
second at the ports of your diffuser, then you figure the
allowable gize of the ZID by a certain set of
instructions.

Q. Okay. Again, I'm not into figuring here, but

what -- is it three meters per second or isn't it? That's

ST SR

all I want to know. What is the basis of your saying that

aquatic life can be in part of the jet entrainment zone at

the Henry facility?
MS. WILLIAMS: I think he's answered this i
guestion.
MR. KISSEL: I don't think so.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: I'll let him ask it

one more time. If Mr. Mosher can answer it to the best of

his ability, he may do so.
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A. I agree with the principle that a high rate of §

discharge will create an area in the river below that
outfall pipe that will exclude aquatic life. They will
avoid it because they don't like swimming in a high
current.

It's my belief that the present condition at
Henry does not have a very high velocity and, therefore,
the area in the river that is excluded from aquatic life
is extremely small, in the neighborhood of a couple of
feet.

Q. And all I want to know is, is that velocity
three meters per second, or what is it?

A. I don't believe EPA was trying to define the
velocity a figh could survive in when it came up with the
three meters per second.

Q. I'm not asking what EPA is (sic). I want
your -- just a very simple question. What is the velocity
downgradient of the discharge that aguatic life cannot
live in?

A. I don't believe any of our calculations at EPA
and the way that we determine the size of the ZID has
anything to do with that, so my answer then is it's not a

necessary thing for me to know. I don't know the precise

velocity. I'm sure we could look up reports in papers
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about what fish can and can't swim in if you 1like.

Q. But you've made the conclusion -- I apologize
for going over thisg, but you're -- I feel like I'm going
around in a circle here.

You've made the conclusion that agquatic life
can live two feet downgradient of this discharge. What's
the basis of that? What's the volume of that discharge
that, that allows that to happen, or do you know?

A. I have to answer I don't know the precise
velocity that a fish can or can't live in, other than in
general termg and my familiarity with this discharge.

Q. So, you really don't know whether aquatic life
live in the jet entrainment zone or not?

A, From my understanding of that -- Mike Corn's
definition of the jet entrainment zone in this case, I am
guite certain that aquatic life can live in most of it
because the velocities toward the tail end of that
approach the velocity of the river itself.

Q. All right. The tail end is downgradient of
it, right? It's not --

A. No.

Q. -- two feet downgradient. The tail end of the

jet entrainment zone is not two feet downgradient of the

discharge, is 1it?
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A, No, he's got -- he's proposed a large --
Q. Okay. Define the tail end of the jet
entrainment zone. How far downgradient is that?
A. 1'd have to go back to Mike's diagrams. T

believe he's --

Q. Approximately. 10 feet, 20 feet, 30 feet?

A, Well, he said 66 feet is an allowable ZID in
this case, so I'm --

Q. The end of the trail of that is like 50 feet?

A. I'm testifying that fish could swim in much

more of that than only that 16 feet.
Q. We all hear the conclusion, and I think at

least I am curious to get the basis of the conclusion.

And I gotta tell you, I still don't understand it. Now,

maybe the members of the Board staff and the Hearing

R o M

Officer and the Agency understand it. I don't. I don't &

know the basisg of your conclusion
live in what Mr. Corn has defined
entrainment zone,

You gaid three meters
the tail

not right, and then it's

entrainment zone. That's all I'm

simple question.

MS. WILLIAMS:

T nion # RN H TR E R £ AR 18 6 B KLY 130 LA 7185 2h iy LA i P
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that aguatic life can

as the actual jet

per second, but that's
end of the jet

asking. It's a very

I think the question has been
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answered. It's clear to me. If they're not clear to

you --

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Yeg, I think so,
too. I think it's been asked and answered to the best ot
his ability, and I think the record will reflect the
answer for what it was. And you may proceed.

MR. KISSEL: I disagree, but perhaps everybody
else has got this. Okay.

BY MR. KISSEL:

0. Now, you talked about BDT; is that right?
What 1is that?

A. Best degree of treatment. That's the level of
treatment that Agency engineers consider to be the
appropriate treatment in each individual case.

Q. Are you the person within the Agency who makes

determinations on what is and what is not best degree of

treatment?
A. No .
Q. Did you do that with regard teo the current

technology used for treating waste at the BF
Goodrich/Noveon facilitye

A. No.

Q. Now, talking about the -- what I will call as

a regulatory mixing zone, which is what the force of your
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testimony was about in terms of that, you used the term

rapid and immediate. Where is that from?

A. It's from 35 Illincis Administrative Code
302.102, the mixing zone standard.

Q. And how is that defined in your view?

A. We uge the Technical Support Document from
U.S. EPA to define an area that we believe constitutes
rapid and immediate mixing.

Q. And what part of the TSD do you use to do
that?

A, It's the same part that we were just
discussing, page 71, 72.

Q. All right. And so if it -- if it fits the
definition of the TSD in those alternatives, it is
avtomatically rapid and immediate; is that correct?

. That's correct. Maybe we should specifically
go to the, the item there. On page 72, the first bullet
polint -~

0. Now, this -- we're now talking about the third

alternative; ig that right?

A. Right.
Q. Okay.
A. And that first bullet point is the -- what the

Agency uses to establish the dimensions of the ZID.
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Q. The CMC -- I'm reading from this, if I can --

what i1is CMC in this regard?

a. Criteria maximum concentration, and that's --
Q. That's the acute standard?

A. Synonymous with the acute standard, yes.

Q. For ammonia in this case?

A. Yes, or whole effluent toxicity.

Q. Okay. "CMC should be met within 10 percent of

the distance from the edge of the outflow structure to the

edge of the regulatory mixing zone in any spatial

direction." Is that what you're referring to?
A. Yes.
Q. And if it meets -- if it meets that, it is

then rapid and immediate under Illincis law?

A. That's how we've interpreted it for the last
12 years.

Q. Okay. Then you indicated that the 2ZID is
limited to 2.5 percent of the river. What, what -- 2.5

percent of what?

A. Illinois mixing zone regulation says that
mixing zones can only take up to 25 percent of the width
of the river. BSo, using this guideline in the TSD, taking

10 percent of the 25 percent, you end up with 2.5 percent

of the width of the river.
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Q. So, let me -- let me sort of see if I can

figure this out. You say 25 percent of the width of the
river. 8o, if the river is 100 feet wide, the mixing zone
cannot take more than 25 feet of that; is that correct?

A. That's correct.

Q. And that's -- that has to do with the width of

the river?

A. That's correct.
Q. Okay. Now, you say that the CMC under this,
what we quoted, must be 10 percent with -- of the distance

from the edge of the outfall structure, righﬁ?

A, Correct.

Q. And that 10 percent, does that apply
downgradient of the --

A, It applies in any spatial direction; could go
upstream, outward, downstream.

Q. Okay. So that what you're doing is taking a
width, the 25 percent, and multiplying that by 10 percent
which is a length, right? You're converting a width teo a
length, if I understand it correctly?

A. Converting a width to a distance that applies
in an arc from the end of the cutfall pipe.

Q. But basically you're talking about the

10 percent, multiplying the 25 percent to, to, to say you
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can't go farther than 2.5 percent downgradient of the '

discharge?
A. Downgradient or any direction.
Q. Or any direction. Okay. But downgradient is

part of this?

A. It'a a direction, yeah.

Q. All right. And the basis on that is the use
of the woxrd "spatial," any spatial direction?

A. That's correct.

Q. Is it -- is there any language in the TSD or
otherwise which says, in your view, that you're not to
multiply the 10 -- you're not to go in any spatial
direction, you're only supposed to go downgradient -- or
width-wige, excuse me. Width-wise. That the 10 percent
gshould apply only to the width?

A. My interpretation of any spatial direction was
that it meant width in our case, in Illincis. And I
checked on that with U.S. EPA; I talked to their experts
in wWashington, and they were -- their opinion was
consistent with mine, that it could be the width.

MR. KISSEL: I'll move to strike that as bhased
on hearsay testimony.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Miss Williams?

MS. WILLIAMS: He asked if there was anything




1 it was based on.

2 HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: You know, I agree.
3 I'm going by the more relaxed rulings in the Board regs,
4 and I'll overrule vour obijection, Mr. Kissel.

5 MR. KISSEL: Ckay.

6 BY MR. KISSEL:

7 Q. Have you loocked at Mr. Corn's analysis with

8 regard to that regulation?

9 A, Yes.

10 Q. And what does he zay?

11 A, He says yvou can use the length rather than the
i2 width.

13 Q. Okay.

14 A. And, of course, length is a -- 1s a relative

15 parameter to the mixing zone, It depends on the gsize of
16 the river. BAs I said earlier in my testimony, the smaller

17 the river, the longer the length that could be enclosed

18 within the 26-acre maximum mixing zone size.

19 Q. We're not talking about mixing zone now, are
20 we? We're talking about a zone of initial dilution; isn't
21 that correct?

22 A. But the rule -- the guideline that we're

23 referring to in the federal document refers to the entire

242 mixing zone to get the bearing on how big the zone of
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initial dilution is.

Q. But the CMC or acute standard is met at the

edge of the zone of initial dilution; is that correct?

A. That's correct.

Q. And that's what the 10 percent applies to,
right?

A. You determine the maximum dimension of the ZID

by taking 10 percent of the dimension of the entire mixing
zone, that being 25 percent of the width of the river.

Q. But I'm trying to get to the peint, that
applies to the zone of initial dilution, not to the mixing
zone itself, the 10 percent part?

. That's how you calculate the size of the ZID.

Q. Okay. Thank you.

You mentioned other mixing zones in Illinois
that have been allowed and zones of initial diluticn; is

that correct?

A, I did mention some, yes.
Q. Do any of those exceed the 2.5 percent?
A. The ones we were discussing were high-rate

diffusers, so they were determined based on a different
part of this federal guidance.
Q. So, they do exceed -- they do exceed the 2.5

percent is what I'm saying?
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A. That's a good question that I could not answer

across the board right now.

Q. So -- ckay.

A. I would have to go back and look at each
individual case to tell you that.

Q. I think we'll probably find that out, but --

Calling your attention to Petitioner's Exhibit
Number 37. Do you have that?

A, Yes, I do.

Q. Ckay. I take it -- strike that.

I take it that your view would be that TCo meet
water quality standards you could use a high-rate diffuser
here, right?

A, That's correct,

Q. 2nd I take it also you agree, as you have told
me before, that you agree with Scott Twait's memo, which
is Exhibit 37, that if Noveon were to install a high-rate
diffuser and if the mixing zone were calculated under the
regulation, they would meet the water quality standards
for ammonia and other things downgradient of the
discharge; is that correct?

A. That's correct, if Noveon meetg all provisions
of the mixing zone regulation.

Q. You're talking about BRDT?
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A. Yes.

Q. That's the only one you're talking about,
right?

A. Well, that's one that I'm aware of right now.

Each time we get a proposal for a high-rate diffuser, we
run that through the entire mixing zone regulation. We
haven't done that yet in this case.

When Scott Twalt did this calculation, he was
using the assumption that everything else would be okay
with the regulation.

Q. What other things would you expect would not
be okay, based upon your knowledge of the Henry facility?
A. Well, the, the design of the high-rate

diffuser has to meet the, the guidelines in the TSD.

Q. That's a pipe with sowme holes in it, right?

A. Yes.

Q. Okay.

A, But there are some provisions that we would
have to --

Q. Ckay. What else?

A, That ZID could not extend more than 25 percent

of the width of the river.

Q. Based on Mr. Corn's calculations, would you

agree that it will not exceed 25 percent?
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A, If, if he said so, I'll take his word con that.
Q. Ckay .
A, Again, I, I, I would do a complete review.

Right at the moment, I can't think of another thing we
would look at.

Q. At the moment you can't. Okay. So, we're --
the Board is entitled to rely on the statements made by
Mr. Twait in his February 5th memco to Rick Pinneo marked

as Exhibit 37, correct?

A, With the cautions that I mentioned, vyes.

Q. aAnd we have talked about?

A, Yes.

Q. Cautions you mentioned and we talked about?

A. Yes.

Q. Qkay. In terms of the Henry facility, do you
know what -- are you familiar with the term limiting

factor or limiting water quality or whatever? Do you know

what that means?

A, Well, limiting factor means something to me,
ves.

Q. Do you have any idea what limiting factor
would be in this -- with regard to the ammonia issue and

the discharge of the Henry plant?

A. Maybe you better describe that a little more
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for me.

Q. Well, there are -- there are -- there are
acute and chronic water quality standards for ammonia,

both for winter and summer, right?

A. That's correct.

Q. You're familiar with those, I take it?

A. Yes.

Q. And based upon your review of the current

discharge and the representations made by Mr. Corn, will
any of those standards -- assuming that there was a

regulatory mixing zone, would any of those standards be

met?
A. We're talking about the existing discharge?
Q. Yeg, sir.
Aa. We've concluded that the acute water quality

standards for ammonia would not be met, and the acute

whole effluent toxicity standard would not be met.

Q. Both summer and winter?

A. I believe that's true, yes. Scott Twait
calculated -- of course, thig is based on the previous
ammonia standard, but it's -- the numbers I would say are

going to be in the kallpark, and he concluded that a
winter limit had to be imposed alsc. 8o, we would -- we

would limit ammonia, summer and winter, on a daily maximum
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bagis reflecting the acute water quality standard.

Q. And this calculation that he did with regard
to the current discharge has that 10 percent times 25
percent issue; is that right?

A. Yes.

Q. Okay. And it's not a -- it's not a reflection
of what actually happens in the river but, rather, the

regulatory part of it; is that correct?

A. That's correct. ;

Q. Ckay. Do you believe that the Pollution %

i

Control Board can establish a mixing zone for -- or, 4
excuge me -- can tell Noveon in this proceeding what its

effluent ammonia ought to be?

A, Yeah, I believe in an adjusted standard or

o T

—

site-specific regulation the Board can pretty much do
whatever they want to do.

Q. All right. I wouldn't say "whatever they
want," but, but -- and that would include their analysis
and the determination of what a mixing zone is or what
actually occurs in that river; is that correct?

A, Yes.

Q. Do you have any idea what the ammonia toxicity
is with regard to mussels and clams?

A. I've some idea. And a lot of the work on
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ammonia toxicity in mussels is experimental at this stage,
but some of that experimental -- the experimental findings
indicates that Unionidae mussels are --

Q. What mussels?

A. Unionidae; that's the family of mussels that
inhabits the river, native mussels. Unionidae is

U-n-i-o0-i-4d (sic).

Q. Do you know if there are mussels downgradient
of the -- of the Noveon discharge?

A. Mussels are native to the river.

Q. They are there?

A. They are native to the entire Illinois River.

I don't know specifically a given spot on that river,
whether mussels are there or not, but they are native to
the entire river.

Q. Do you know what the requirements are before
getting Corps of Engineers' approval for a multiport
diffuser in that regard?

A. Well, we weould want to --

Q. I'm talking about the Corps now. Are you
involved in that?

A. See, I do reviews of those types of Corps
projects, and I assess water quality standards

containment, so I know what I would ask for in that kind

e Y B N AT

H

s e e g
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of a permit application. I would reguire that a mussel

survey be conducted on the river where the construction is
intended to take place.

Q. 8o, before a high-rate diffuser would be
installed, which Noveon has proposed here, they would, in

your view, have to do a mussel study for the Corps of

Engineers?
A. That's correct.
Q. And that would include analysis of those

mugsels; ig that what it would do? Or what would --

A, They would count and identify the mussels in
the area.

Q. Do they get to keep them after they identify
them or --

A. Some are -- scome would be legal to Kkeep;
others would not.

Q. They keep it for the celebraticn when they get
the Corps permit; is that right?

You made an interesting comment to me, I guess
it's -- the cyitters who are subjected to some of thesge
aquatic toxicity tests are either smart or whatever, but
you said that ammonia kills them first, and then the salts
kill them. 1Is that a -- where did you get that?

A. Well, given the nature of the effluent, it's

Rrpsan ey
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extremely high in ammonia. The ammeonia would be the first

thing, in my opinion, to exert a toxic impact. The salts
would --

Q. What is your opinion based on?

A. I've got gome experience in toxicity test
labs, and I've obgerved ammonia toxicity in organisms,
and, you knew, kind of a -- it's my own experience from
conducting those kinds of tests.

Q. And when -- if you took the ammonia out, you'd
still have the salt toxicity there, wouldn't you?

A, Yes, but not at nearly as great a level.

Q. So, does it matter -- does it matter -- why
does that matter?

A. Well, we'd like to see the ammonia removed in

this effluent; and once it is removed, then we're

interested in what else is toxic¢ in it.

Q. We'll get to that in a point -- in a little §
bit, but what does it matter if it's a toxicant, whether
you die with carbon monoxide or whether you die with some

other thing or whatever happens?

T

v

Al Well, to the organism I guess it doesn't

—

matter, but to the regulatory people it does.
Q. That's fine. It matters toc you?

A, Well, yeah, because part of our job is to
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investigate what appropriate treatment is, and we do

toxicity reduction evaluations that is part of this permit
we wanted to issue in this case, and that would give us
some information to ge on, once ammonia is gone, what else
needs to be worked on.

Q. Okay. The point being, though, that salts are
toxic, and there's really no treatment for salts that's

required in Illineis; is that correct?

A. That's correct.
Q. I am still a little confused about your
analysis of Mr. Goodfellow's work, and you -- how far down

in dilution should he have gone?
A, As far down as 1t would have taken to
definitively describe the level of chronic toxicity of

that effluent.

Q. And what relevance would that have?
A. If, if you are doing an investigation, it
would be good to know that that -- the precise level of

toxicity to be able to say, when you did your TIE, that
this investigation was done on an effluent with X amount
of toxicity.

Q. Would the -- would going down below 6.25
percent in the dilution chain have any impact on the

setting of a water quality-based effluent limit for
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A. Not for ammonia.
Q. Would it have any basis for setting a water

quality-based effluent limit for any other parameter?

A. Yes, whole effluent toxicity is a parameter to
be regulated in and of itself; and when a mixing zone is a
defined area, as we apply at the Agency, it's important to
know when that effluent would viclate that allowed mixing

area, and --

Q. Has --

A. -- do we -~

Q. I'm sorry. I don't mean to interrupt.

a, Well, we, we want to know what the toxicity is

to know if we need to regulate it.

Q. What the toxicant is?

A. Toxicity is. What the chreonic level of
toxicity or the acute level of toxicity.

Q. Is there -- has there ever been a whole
effluent toxicity limit imposed on the discharge from BF
Goodrich/Noveon facility that you know of?

A. No.

Q. And just so we can clarify this, the U.S. EPA

ugses a whole effluent toxicity of .3. Are you in

agreement with that?
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A, I think you‘'re referring to the number of

acute toxic units.

Q. Okay.

A. I'm not -- I'm not in agreement with that.
Tliinois EPA would, would have its own method of
determining what would be the allowable level.

Q. The allowable level gets no lower than 1;
isn't that correct?

A. That's correct, for Illinois.

Q. All right. ©Did you have occasion to review

Mr. Goodfellow's work prior to his testimony today?

A. I did.

Q. Did you offer any comments on that?

A. To Mr. Goodfellow?

Q. To anybody, outside of the Agency.

A. Oh. I don't recall that I did.

Q. You didn't -- did you offexr them to us,

Novecn, or any consultant at Noveon?

MS. WILLIAMS: I object to the relevance of
this.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Mr. Kissgel?

MR. KISSEL: Well, he's had -- we've had
situations where people have held documents for a while,

and no comments have come. I just -- all I want to know
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is if all of a sudden we've got somebody testifying, and

they've got comments when they've had the document for two
years.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: If Mr. Mosher can
answer, he may do so.

A. I don't recall making the comment. I don't
have encugh hours in the day to let everybody know
everything I don't like about what they submit. I guess
that's an unfortunate limitation, but that's the way it
is.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Mr. Kissel, with
that, I'm afraid I'm going to have Lo suspend your Cross
for a couple minutes. A gentleman in the audience said he
had to leave at 11:30 and --

MR. KISSEL: I'm almost done, got 10 minutes,
but go ahead.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: I thought we'd be
finished in time.

MR. KISSEL: I was going to take a little
break.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: I apologize.

Sir, step on up. Would you like to give
public comment or public statement? And the difference

is, public statement you're under oath and subject to
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cross, and the Board will give more weight to it.

Public comment, the Board will weigh it
accordingly, and you're not under oath.

MR. MAUPIN: Public comment. Do I need to
give my name?

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: You need to sit up
here on the stand, and you can just give the court
reporter your name and spell it, and you can proceed.

MR. MAUPIN: My name is Bill Maupin,
M-a-u-p-i-n, and I want to make a public comment. On the
Illinois River -- I heard a lot of testimony here that the
river has been cleaned up a lot, that the ammonia --
ammonium contamination over the last few years, the rate
has been lowered, which I'm happy to see. I'm a Marshalil
County resident, near the Henry area all but two years of
my life. One point I'd like to bring up, I know that
Noveon is asking for an adjusted standard, and I don't
feel that adjusted standard should be warranted here.

Your other businesses and industries, obviously, has had
to comply to the standards to lower the amount of ammonia
in the river system.

To me, a parallel can be drew on a simple
tone. If you go to enter a public restaurant, there's a

gign up that says, No Smoking. So, ten people want to
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1 smoke; they see the sign. Nine people put out their

2 cigarettes. The tenth one wants to go on in with a

3 cigarette.

4 8o, in all fairness, I think they should be

5 upheld to the same standard as any other industry has had
6 to upheld to bring this compliance on the toxicity of the
7 river,

8 If you allow the adjusted standard, I feel

9 you're going to open the door for other people to come in
10 on a future date and compare that. Now, some leniency
11 would probably be warranted as far as a phase-in zone or
12 gome timetable or scomething in that order; I'm not out to
13 close their door. But I do feel that they should be

14 upheld the same as any other business has had to comply.
15 The next thing I wanted to bring in to point
16 here, the City of Henry passed a Water Source Protection
17 Ordinance, Number 1479, which includes a two-mile zone

18 around the City of Henry water wells for protection. The
19 digcharge of this ammonium nitrate obviously suspends
20 (sic) out into the river as it flows south, but would flow
21 down the Illinois River, which the City of Henry has some
22 water wells approximately 300 foot from the riverbank,

23 okay? I am concerned that -- here today with thisg

24 industry north of Henry and this proceeding going on
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there's not one single representative here from the City

of Henry, its mayor or any of the council members. I
thought they could at least show some interest here today.

That's about all I have, so I thank you for
your time.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thank you very
much, sir. I told you we'd get you on.

MR. MAUPIN: There you go. I've been patient
the last couple minutes. I wanted to learn before T
talked.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Anybody else, since
we're taking up public comment?

Yes, sir. Would you like to give comment or
statement?

MR. GILLFILLAN: Just a comment, please.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Just a comment.
You may step up, tell the court reporter your name, and
spell it for her.

MR. GILLFILLAN: Okay. My name is Richard
Gillfillan, G-i-1-1-f-i-1-1-a-n. I live approximately one
and a half miles from the Noveon plant, and I appreciate
what EPA has done to protect our water, our air, our
groundwater. And I also appreciate what Noveon has done

for our community in the way of jobs, many indirect
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spin-offs, and local property taxes.

But as a farmer, I must say that I have used
large amounts of ammonia as an essential source of
nitrogen, and although I try to use the best management
practices, we farmers certainly have done our share of
contamination of ammonia by-products through -- we have
lost ammonia as it has leached and run coff and through
natural degradation of organic matter; but we are trying
to use practices to improve our run-off and, over time, I
think we are heing successful. And I think Noveon is
trying to do the same thing, and, given time, I think
Noveon can solve the problems that are unigue to their
effluent.

But listening to Mr. Flippin's testaments of
treatment costs using current technology and the enormous
amount of energy needed to remove the 900 pounds of
ammonia makes me wonder if the coal burned to produce the
electricity and the natural gas burned to operate this
machinery will lead to wmore pcllution damage than the 900
pounds of ammonia.

I appreciate EPA's concern for our living
conditions, and I only ask that the Board use some degree
of reasonableness in deciding how much time to give

Novecon; otherwise, I'm afraid the cure may do more harm to
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our community than the disease.

Thank vyou.

HEARING OFFICER HALLCORAN: Thank you, sir.

I'm sorry, Mr. Kissel, to suspend your cross.

MR. KISSEL: That's ockay. This way I won't
have to take a little time for the final.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Okay. S50,
Mr. Mosher can take the stand, and he's reminded he's
still under oath.

CONTINUED CROSS-EXAMINATION

BY MR. KISSEL:

Q. Mr. Mosgher, have you ever done a TIE?
a. Not persocnally, no.
Q. For purposes of the record, will you tell us

what a TIE is?

A. Toxicity identification evaluation. And
that's where it's attempted to discover the components of
the -- of an effluent that are behaving as toxicants to

aquatic life.

Q. And are there U.S. EPA guidelines about how to
do that?

A. Yes.

0. Are you familiar with those?

A, Yes.
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Q. Did you -- you have heard the testimony of

Mr. Goodfellow, and you have read his reports, as you
indicated. Did Mr. Goodfellow perform the TIEs which were
performed and reported in that study in accordance with
the guidelines of U.S. EPA regarding TIEs?

A. I have no -- I have no doubt that he used
proper methods. My comment was that this was a
particularly difficult case; and that didn't mean to
reflect on his abilities, but just rather that this
effluent is, is a tough problem to do a TIE on.

Q. Do you agree with his conclusions with regard
to what is contained in that effluent and what is toxic in
that effluent?

A, Well, I agree with some of them. I certainly

agree that ammonia is a toxicant in this effluent and that

salinity is a toxicant in this effluent, but I may differ ;
with him in that I don't believe it's possible, again,

given the nature of that effluent, with such highly toxic

levels of ammonia present, to really know for sure that
you understand that is all that is there, is ammonia and
salinity.

In other words, I, I believe there 1is a chance
there may be something else, and I don't really believe he

proved that there was nothing else.
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Q. And what would you have dcone differently than

he did to identify those additional toxicants?

A, I don't know what I would have done
differently other than attempt some day to obtain a sample
of the effluent that has had the ammonia reduced
substantially through a treatment process. And really
that's beyond, you know, the scope that he, he was under
in his agsignment, I believe. What I'm saying is it’'s
just darn hard to really do a complete TIE on the effluent

ag it exists now.

Q. What does Zeolite do in that treatment -- in
that TIE?
A, That's a way to try to remove the ammonia from

the effluent, get it down such that it's no longer toxic;
and then you can conclude -- you know, that if you remove
the ammonia and it's no longer toxic, then you conclude,
Well, it must have been ammonia that was the toxicant.
I am a little skeptical that Zeolite might

remove a lot more than just ammonia, and it's, it's not a
for-gure type of conclusion that you would make from that.

Q. But in terms of, of taking out the mask of
ammonia as a toxicant, isn't Zecolite the recognized way of

doing that in today's TIE?

A. Yeah, I believe it is one cof the ways you can
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do that.
Q. It's the recognized way, 1is it not?
A. I believe there are other ways. You can
manipulate pH and -- also, but Zeolite is certainly a way.
Q. So, my understanding of your testimony is that

in order to really find out what's in that effluent that's
other than ammonia and other than salts what we do is to
totally treat the ammonia, get that down to some level,
and then test the effluent again; is that what you're
saying?

A, That would be, yeah, you know, kind of a
sure-fire way of determining that.

Q. Is that the only way to do it other than

what's been done?

A, I, I don't know of another alternative.
Q. You testified -- over my objection, but you
did -- that this was the most toxic effluent in the state;

and I don't want to go intc how you did that analysis
because you and I would be here a very long time. But
when you're -- so that the public understands, the Board
and the Hearing Officer and the Agency understand what you
say, becauge sometimes those of us -- this was true of me
many years ago -- who aren't inveolved in environmental

matters, when you talk about toxicity, you're talking
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not what's in the river; is

A. Yeah, that's why they call it whole effluent
toxicity.
Q. I'm just trying to clarify for the public and

others that when you say the most toxic effluent in the

state, you're talking about what is in the effluent

itself, not what conditions exist downgradient in the

river?

A, That's corre

MR. KISSEL:

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN:

M5. WILLIAMS

ct.

Okay.

That's all I have,

Miss Williams?

: I just have one guick redirect.

REDIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MS. WILLIAMS:

Q. Beob, could you take a look at what I believe

is Exhibit 3°?

A, Okay.

Q. Is that the alternativeg --
A, Yeg.

Q. -~ presented by Noveon?

And I would like you to look over in the

alternative -- or the proposed language that Noveon has

presented to the Board,

I would like you to take a lock at

N B T R 2 e e T
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paragraph B. I believe it's the same in all three

alternatives,
A. Okay.
Q. Just to, you know, be clear for the Board,

when you read that, do you read that they're asking the
Board to determine a mixing zone?
There's no right or wrong answer, Bob.

A, Well, it seems that they're asking for 43:1
dilution factor, and that's a component of a mixing zone.
8o --

Q. Do they come ocut and say that they would like
the Board to set specifically a mixing zone?

A. Not in so many words I guess, nho.

Q. S0, 1s it c¢lear to you one way or another
whether they've asked the Board to set a mixing zone or
not?

A. It's not real clear.

Q. And within the relief requested, could you
just clarify for us whether that relief requested is
permanent relief or whether it contains a duration?

A. I don't see a sunset provision, so it looks
like permanent relief.

MS. WILLIAMS: Thank you. That's all I have.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Mr. Kissel, any
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recross?

MR. KISSEL: No.

But for the record, we filed the petition for
adjusted standard a couple years ago. We have provided a
lot of testimony, and what we intend to do in the briefing
gschedule is if we believe this alternative should be
amended, we -- as is typical with matters of this kind, we
would present that toc the Board.

But the Board will have what we really want --
not that this isn't, but we will lock at that. So, it
will be presented in our closing briefs.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thank you.

Miss Liu, Mr. Rao?

MR. RAQC: Yeah, we have a few questions for
Mr. Mosher.

Mr. Mosher, you explained how you go about
recommending the zone of initial dilution, using the U.S.
EPA's Technical Support Document. Is this -- the IEPA's
interpretation of how it should be calculated, has that
been adopted by the Agency as part of its regulations for
implementing ammonia standards, or do you have any
regulations that deal with mixing zones of initial
dilution?

THE WITNESS: We have a mixing zone document

B e B A R e P R L R R RS S S R AP s N SRR B MR TR s i




Page 413 |
at the Agency. This has not gone before Board rule making

or any other kind of rule making, but it has been approved
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MR. RAO:

Is it possible for you to provide

that document into the record?

MS. WILLIAMS: It's possible.

THE WITNESS: 1It'g possible. I have a copy in

my briefcase.

MS. WILLIAMS: Is it an extra copy?

THE WITNESS:

should xerox it. But put it in the record.

MS. WILLIAMS: We'll submit that with our

briefs.

MR. RAO:

Talking about the mixing zone, in

response to Mr. Kissel's gquestioning you said that one of

the things that you
whether a discharge
degree of treatment

hag the Agency made

look at when, you know, deciding
or mixing zcne is -- whether best
is being provided at the facility; so,

a determination as to whether Noveon

ig providing best degree of treatment?

THE WITNESS: That's a question that's

probably better referred to Rick Pinneo who's an engineer

and who makes best degree of treatment type decisions.

I believe it's my original so we

e N T T AT et
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It's my understanding that we do not recognize what they

are doing now as best degree of treatment.

MR. RAQ: Okay. Then I'll save my gquestions
for Mr. Pinneo.

and just a related question. If the Board
acts on the adjusted standard as requested, then there
won't -- then the condition will not become an issue --

THE WITNESS: The --

MR. RAQO: -- the best degree of treatment
requirement?

THE WITNESS: Well, the Board can grant a
larger mixing zone, if they want to, in this case than the
Agency would -- believes it can do under its authority;
go, the Beoard could circumvent the issue of best degree of
treatment.

MR. RAO: No, I'm not talking about the Board
gsetting the mixing zone. If the Board grants an adjusted
standard from 304.122(a) and (b) as requested, then will,
you know, the Agency be in a position to grant the mixing
zone, or will this issue of best degree of treatment come
up againvz

THE WITNESS: Well, in my mind, it does come
up again because unless I'm instructed by the Board on how

to do the mixing zone in this particular case, I have to

|
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go to the rule itself. The rule itself says there must be
best degree of treatment, and then I must rely on what
Agency engineers tell me 1s best degree of treatment. So,
that would be kind of a problem there, I guess.

MR. RAC: Thank you.

MS. LIU: Good wmorning, Mr. Mosher. Could you
please provide a cite to the Technical Support Document
that you used under U.S. EPA?

THE WITNESS: Okay. The full name is
Technical Support Document for Watexr Quality Based Toxics
Contrel. It's U.S. EPA Publication Number
EPA/505/2-90-001, and the date is March 1991.

MR. KIS8SEL: We have an extra copy we can put
in the record if you like.

MR. RACQ: That would be great.

MR, KISSEL: I don't know --

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Sure. What are we
ar?

MR. KISSEL: Hearing Officer exhibit?

HEARING CFFICER HALLORAN: I'll make it HO,
Hearing QOfficer exhibit.

MR. KISSEL: You can ask. I think that's what
our people say the TSD is, but --

This is it, Robert?

A B e e e
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THE WITMESS: Yeah, that's it.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: I don't think I've
had a hearing officer exhibit in this case.

MR. KISSEL: There was --

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Was that in the
pexmit appeal?

MS. DEELY: Yes.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: We'll make this
Hearing Officer Exhibit Number 1. Thank you.

MS. LIU: Mr. Mosher, has the Agency done any
toxicity tests of its own on Noveon's effluent to
determine the no observed effect concentration?

THE WITNESS: ©No, to the best of my knowledge
-- and I'm pretty sure about this -- we've only done acute
tests; and to get an NOEC value, you have to do a chronic
test.

MS. LIU: If you were to use your method to
calculate a mixing zone in a zone of initial dilutiocn, and
you were to calculate it at the maximum potential size,
could you back-calculate what an appropriate effluent
limit would be?

THE WITNESS: Yes. And that's what Scott
Twait did in his memo which is Petitioner’'s Exhibit 37.

Scott did that very thing. And that's a common occurrence
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at the Agency to do just that kind of calculation, and

that sets a limit at the maximum amount that we believe is
allowed to achieve compliance with the standard on the
outside edge of that zone of initial dilution.

MS. LIU: I'm sorry if you had menticned it
before, but was there a number?

THE WITNESS: Oh, yeah, there's a number, and
I don't think I did mention it. &And I have to preface
this. This was done on January 30th, 2001, and I believe
that was before the newest water qguality standards for
ammonia wag adopted.

Deb, is that -- that's correct, isn't it?

MS. WILLIAMS: That's correct.

THE WITNESS: OQkay. 8o, we're, we're -- wvwe
don't have a number for the standards -- the water guality
standards for ammonia in force right now, but there 1s not
a great deal of difference. And if you would 1like, I
could de that calculation and provide it in the record.
But -- so at that time, we -- Scott had calculated, for
the existing effluent outfall at Noveon, the summer daily
max would be 24,9 milligrams per liter total
ammonia-nitrogen; the winter would be 42.7 milligrams per
liter.

MS. WILLIAMS: Is that for the -- with the --
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MR. RAO: That's for the existing?

THE WITNESS: The existing.

MS. LIU: I'm not sure if you're the best cne
to ask this question; it's about an engineering method. I
was wondering what engineering methods you've seen
dischargers employ to reduce the size and the stretch, the
reach of the mixing zone,

THE WITNESS: Well, that type of engineering I
guess I'm familiar with, at least that I've reviewed all
of the plans for high-rate diffusers in Illincis to this
peint. But what they are doing -- and that's reflected
also in Scott's memo.

If you improve the characteristics of the
outfall structure, you increase the velocity through
multiple ports, instead of a lower velocity out of one
port; you mix the effluent with the river more efficiently
in a shorter time and in a smaller area.

And we've approved probably ten high-rate
diffuser structures, different discharges around the
state. BAnd in this particular case, Scott concludes that
if they do build that structure, they, they do not have to
have ammonia limits in the permit, again, provided all the

other aspects of the mixing zone standard are met.

MS. LIU: Under the definition of the best
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degree of treatment, what does the Agency use to decide?

Do they look at removal potential, reliability, cost
figures? Could you give us a little more background?
THE WITNESS: That's a better question for
Rick Pinneo.
MS. LIU: 1I'll do that. Thank you very much.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Any follow-up,
Mr. Kisgel?
MR. KISSEL: Just one, an area.
RECROSS-EXAMINATION
BY MR. KISSEL:

Q. You were asked about whether there was a
calculation of water quality based effluent limit done,
and you cited to Mr. Twait's memo. Did Mr. Corn also do
that in his testimony and in his studies?

A. I, I believe he did, but not in the same
manner as Mr. Twait.

Q. All -- I'm not asking you to agree with him.
I just wanted the Board to understand that that is in
Mr. Corn's testimony for both the current discharge, the
current discharge with the Henry facility, and the
multiport diffuser; is that correct?

A. I believe so.

MR. KISSEL: Thank ycu.
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HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Miss Williams?

FURTHER REDIRECT EXAMINATION
BY MS. WILLIAMS:

Q. 1'1l just ask one clarifying question. BRob,
the Board asked you about whether best degree of treatment
would have to be revisited after this proceeding. Would
you agree that the Board is able to determine in this
proceeding that no treatment is best degree of treatment?
Is it within their authority to do that?

A. I believe it is.

MS. WILLIAMS: Thank you. That's all I have.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Okay. You may step
down, Mr. Mosher, Thank you very much.

Let's go off the record for a second.

(A discussion was held off the record.)
(Whereupon, a recess was taken.)

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: All right. We're
going back on the record. 2and I think Migs Williams was
going to call her second witness.

MS. WILLIAMS: Yes, I call Rick Pinneo tc the
stand.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Railse your right

hand, and Jennifer will swear you in, please.

(Witness sworn.)
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RICHARD PINNEO,

called as a witness, after being first duly sworn, was
examined and testified upon his ocath as follows:
DIRECT EXAMINATION

BY M5. WILLIAMS:

Q. Could you state your name -- please state your
name and occupation for the record.

a. My name's Richard Pinneo. I'm with the
Illinecis EPA, Division of Water Pellution Control Permit
Section, Industrial Unit. I'm an environmental engineer,

and I've served in that capacity in that unit for 20

years.

Q. And what do your dutieg consgist of in that
position?

A. My duties consist of reviewing construction

permit applications, NPDES permit applications, and State
operating permit applications, and writing applicable
permits in accordance with the state rules and regulations
and federal rules.

Q. And what is your educational background?

A. I have a bachelor's in science in chemical
engineering from the University of Illinois.

Q. And do you hold any additional degrees or

licenses?
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A. I'm a Licensed Professional Engineer.

Q. Can you tell us a little bit about what your
specific duties ave in relationship to the Noveon-Henry
plant?

A, The Noveon-Henry plant, formerly BF Goodrich,
wag originally assigned to me back in 1984 when I first
started working for the Agency. My original duties
included writing an NPDES permit for that facility and
then subsequent construction permits and then the 1990
NPDES permit and then additional construction permits
after that 1990 or '91 NPDES permit.

Q. Have you been responsible for all permits
issued to Noveon since you were assigned to work on that?

A. Since, vyes.

Q. I'd like to start off with an issue that was
the subject of Mr. Flippin's testimony, going to get
through that as quickly as possible.

Mr. Flippin talked about the -- his
calculations of the population eguivalent value of the
Henry plant. Did you -- have you ever had cause to
calculate the PE for this plant or attempt to calculate
it?

A, Yes, I was requested to calculate the

population equivalents as part of interrogatories for this
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adjusted standard hearing.

Q. I'm showing you what I've marked as Illinois
EPA Exhibit 4 for identification. Are those the responses
you're referring to?

A. Yes, they are.

Q. And those are an accurate reflection of the
responses to interrogatories filed by the Illinois EPA in
this matter?

Al Yes.

MS. WILLIAMS: I would like to move to have
Exhibit 4 entered into evidence.

MR. KISSEL: I object to any part of that.
This 1s a wheole set of interrogatories which we propounded
regquesting answers on a variety of subjects, wost of which
this particular witness has no -- I would guess not an
opinion about.

I have no problem with introducing or having
him testify about PE since that is an issue in this
proceeding, but I, I object to the whelesale introduction
of the answers to interrogatories.

MS. WILLIAMS: I just want to clarify for the
record that they are 15 pages relative to other documents
that have been presented. 1It's not that it's a voluminous

igssue., If he has some problems with portions of their
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relevance, I guess we can discuss why, but this discovery

wasn't served upon the Board

short and it seems relevant,

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN:

served upon the Board?
M5, WILLIAMS:
digcovery was,

have these documents.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN:

based on Mr.

through, one by one,

MS. WILLIAMS:
don't --
he answered, right?

MR. KISSEL:

MS. WILLIAMS:

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN:

MS. WILLIAMS:
MR. KISSEL:
long as he ldentifies it and
is,
BY MS, WILLIAMS:
Q. Can you describe

how you went about trying to

No,

Kissel's objection,

Okay.

on that particular issue.

SRR e RS R e e R R tstek

in this case, and it's very

buc --

Discovery was

was not. Notice of

but net the actual document so they don't

Well, it looks like

we're going to have to go

regarding the relevancy.

I mean, is that -- we

he can use it to reflect his recollection con what

Refresh --

Refresh his recollection.

Sure, sure.

That's fine.

I have no objection to that, as

it's his, which I think it

for the Board a little bit

calculate a PE value?

RCFRE TR0 PG o TR B e o)
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A, Yes. There are three population egquivalent
values that are defined within the state rules and
regulations under 35 Illinois Administrative Code Section
301.345, and it's defined in there as a flow value of
BOD 5 wvalue and total suspended solids value.

And as I calculated them, there was a flow
value that I utilized from the Noveon's NPDES permit
renewal application received by Illincis EPA on August
31st, 1989. That flow value that I utilized was 916,000
gallons per day. And there's a typo in this; it says that
there's only a PE value of 916, but that should be 9,160.

Q. Okay. That's a typo?

A. Yes. The BOD 5 populaticn equivalents
utilized a figure of 3,300 pounds of BCD, and that was
divided by .17 pounds of BOD 5 per population equivalents,
and resulted in a value of 1,%00 -- or, excuse me, 19,412
for the population equivalents. That information was
obtained from a construction permit application that was
submitted July 24th, 1997.

And a total suspended sclids population
equivalent was calculated based on a suspended solids
value of 53,000 pounds per day, divided by .2 which
resulted in a PE value of 265,000. That information was

obtained through a Baxter and Woodman report entitled

P e
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"Wastewater Treatment Plant, June 1294, Report for BF

Goodrich Henry, Illinois, Plant."
Q. I'm going to show you what we've marked
Exhibit 5 for identification. Is this the report you're

referring to?

A. Yesg, 1t is.
Q. Go on. Well, I guess we can -- this is the
report that you're referring to, and is this also -- does

it loock like an accurate reflection of the report that you
used?

a. Yes, is 1it.

Q. Represents an accurate reflection?

And did Mr. Flippin also rely on some of this

in making his alternative calculations yesterday, do you
believe?

A. He used the same flow and BOD PE at least

MR T T

initially, I believe. I'd have to take a lock at
Mr, Flippin's --

MS. WILLIAMS: Doeg Petitioner have any
objection to these being entered into evidence?

MR. KISSEL: No, not if it's a true and
correct copy. It's our report.

MS. WILLIAMS: It hasn't been already admitted

as an exhibit, has it?
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Not that I know of.

No.

Thank you.

HEARING QOFFICER HALLORAN:

Exhibit Number 5 is admitted.

BY MS. WILLIAMS:

Q.

And T guess,

Petitioner's

could you sort of repeat for me

what your calculations were?

A.

Q.

Did you already tell us the TSS PE?

Yes, I did.

Did you do that for me?

It was 265,000.

Has anything you've heard this week caused vyou

to reconsider whether that was an appropriate, credible

way to calculate PE?

A.

Yes, there's been a number of different

testimonieg that would lead me to believe that that

calculation was not correct.

streams that would enter into what Baxter and Woodman

That there are some recycled

collected in that particular document that would cause me

to reduce my particular calculation.
Q.
A,

Q.

Do you know by how much?

I can't determine that.

What are some of the other discrepancies?

T

Are
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there any other things that would cause you to question

whether you can calculate an accurate PE?

A, Well, based on testiwony provided by Houston
Flippin, what's in the petitioner's -- or in the petition
itself for adjusted standard and exhibits that have been
entered into the record, the flow values that were
utilized by Houston I find rather guestionable.

There's a discrepancy in the petition at page
nine where it identifies a flow value for the PVC tank at
360,000 gallons per day, where Houston's was considerably
less. 265 -- or 360 gallons per day roughly translates to
265 gallons per day, and -- or 250 gallons per day, excuse
me, and the --

MR. KISSEL: If I can, 260 -~

THE WITNESS: 250 gallons --

MR. KISSEL: 265,000, right?

T o A

THE WITNESS: No, 265 gallons per minute.

MR. KISSEL: Okay.
THE WITNESS: Thank you for correcting me, -

Dick.

MR. KISSEL: I'm not -- I just wanted to make
sure the record's right.
THE WITNESS: No, but you are correct, it

should be gallons per minute.

HEEE A G T s T S T R S I S R S CR s ST P B e R R MO T RS A R e T
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A, And the flow rate that Houston used for the '

PVC tank discharge was just a total of 165.6 gallons per
minute. So, there's, there's a difference there. There's
also a difference in the PC tank identified, but not as
great.

And, and plus there's some other waste streams
that really haven't been identified as part of Houston's
calculation. There's approximately, oh, about 200 gallons
per minute that's unaccounted for as to the influent to
the plant.

And then in addition to that, when the Board
asked -- when the board members asked Houston about that
discrepancy, he identified that one of the effluent values
was a -- a 70-gallon-per-minute filter backwash, but
that's just an internal recycled stream that isn't
discharged. So, there's a whole guestion as to, you know,
the flow wvalues to utilize.

and then, then there's also wmissing gallonage
that wasn't even utilized in calculating the population
eguivalents.

In addition to that, there's also estimated
valuesg used by Houston for total suspended solids, and we
just don't have the available information to make a

reagonable calculation of the population equivalents of
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gsuspended solids.

Q. Does Noveon's permit require influent
monitoring?

A. No, it does not.

Q. Would a municipality's permit require that?

A. Yes, it would.

Q. What is the explanation for that difference?

A, The municipalities are required under federal

regulation to achieve 85 percent reduction, and so they
have to do influent values to show or verify that they are
reducing the influent values 85 percent -- by B85 percent.
There is no regulatory requirement for industrial
facilities to achieve that percentage removal, so it's not
contained within the BF Goodrich requirements or Novecon's
regquirements.

Q. If vou had the data available to make a PE
calculation in this case, would you agree that that was
comparable to the calculation for municipal waste
treatment plant?

MR. KISSEL: I cbject to the hypothetical
nature of the guestion, and I really don't understand it
as well.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: I don't really

understand the question.
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MS. WILLIAMS: Okay. I was merely trying to
refer back to the requirement in 304.

HEARING QOFFICER HALLORAN: I don't mind the
hypothetical part of it, but if you could rephrase it?

MS. WILLIAMS: Sure.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: So, I guess your
objection is overruled.
BY MS. WILLIAMS:

Q. Now, how is -- relief is being sought today

from 304.122 of the Board's regulations, correct?

A. Yes.

Q. And which, which provisicn of that regulation

is applicable tc Noveon?

A. 304.122(b).
Q. And why is that regulation applicable?
A, BRecause a -- because the, the waste stream

just isn't comparable to a municipality's waste stream.
Q. If you were to calculate --

MR. KISSEL: I'm sorry. Ceculd you read that
last -- I apologize. Could you please read the last
answer for me?

{(The preceding answer was read back by the
reporter.)

BY MS. WILLIAMS:
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Q. And why not?

A. Because the C0OD to BOD ratio would suggest
that the waste stream isn't ag treatable as a
municipality‘'s waste stream would be.

Q. And does that have any impact on your use of
the PE calculation?

A. Yes, it would. The BOD values obtained by
Noveon in their BOD testing would be lowered because of
the resistance to degradability over the five-day test
period.

Q. So, would you -- strike that.

Is it part of your duties to determine whether

facilities you permit are implementing the best degree of

treatment?
A. Yesg, it is.
Q. In your opinion, is Noveon implementing the

best degree of treatment for ammonia?

A. I do not believe that tc be the case.

Q. Why not?

A. Because they're only achieving incidental
removal that would be achieved at any activated sludge
plant.

Q. Did you review the alternative nitrification

methods presented in Mr. Flippin's testimony -- well, did
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you review the alternatives presented by Mr. Flippin in

Noveon's adjusted standard petition?

A. Yes, I did.

Q. Do you have an opinion as to which of these
are technically feasible?

A. Yeg, T do.

Q. Can you name some of those for us?

A. Alkaline, there's stripping of the PVC tank of
the combined effluent as well -- alkaline air stripping of
that. Break-point chlorination, but we wouldn't
necessarily recommend that because of the potential of
chlorinated organics being formed. Ion exchange is a
potential. Single-stage nitrification and second-stage
nitrification of the combkined effluent.

Q. You mentioned, I believe, break-point
chlorination and some of the environmental effects of
that. Were there any other alternatives like that that
you felt would have too negative of an environmental
effect to be considered?

A. No.

Q. Were there any alternatives that Noveon didn't
consider that you would recommend they had considered?

A, I, I believe that an investigation of the

costg asgsociated with granular-activated carbon should be
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considered. Powder-activated carbon was investigated

initially, and it was determined that 5,000 milligrams per
liter would have to be used within the, the treatment
system itself, the activated sludge system. 2And a
granular-activated carbon column doesn't -- or it isn't

introduced into the activated sludge system. Plus,

powder-activated carbon has a tendency to have a higher j
usage rate than what granular-activated carbon would be.
Q. Did you look to any sources that recommended
this alternative?
A. Yes. There was U.S. EPA document regarding
carbon absorption, and the inhibitor that has been
identified by Noveon te nitrification process is

identified within that document as being something that

e

can be removed.

Q. Did you also review the cozst information

w s

provided in Noveon's adjusted standard petition?

A. Yeg, I did.

D T e

Q. Can you give the Board just a basic feel for

what you were looking for and how you went about doing
that?

A. Well, basically, I, I took a look at the costs
that were identified by the petitioner for the

alternatives that were identified; and then utilizing the
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pounds per -- the pounds of ammonia removed per day, took

the cost figure and divided it by the pounds of ammonia
removed per day.

Q. And why did you do that?

A. For comparison purposes with costs that we
have in regard to municipal plants and some recent

construction activities that have taken place as allowed

under -- or as suggested under 40 CFR 125.3.
Q. Okay.
A. I believe that's the cite.
0. I think so.

Well, go ahead and continue, follow through
with what the rest of your calculatiocns were,

MR. KISSEL: 1I'm going to object to any
introduction of anything regarding municipal facilities
unless the Agency is agreeing that they are comparable to
ours. I think the Agency's argument is that -- and
Mr. Pinnec hasg just stated -- that municipal facilities
are not comparable; and now, when it becomes convenient or
whatever you want to c¢all it, they are comparable and you
can compare them. That's what comparable means.

So, which way does the Agency want to go here?

Are they comparable, or is it not comparable?

MS. WILLIAMS: I think we're talking about two
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separate things, and we're talking about PE calculations

versus this. But I really believe that this line of
testimony will answer that question, and I think Rick will
be able to update it with some ways they're also
different; the costs are also different, too, so --
HEARING CFFICER HALLORAN: Yes, you know, I'm
going to overrule Mr. Kissel's objection. I think it may
assist the Board in its final determination, and I think
it is or could be relevant, 8o you may proceed.
BY MS. WILLIAMS:

Q. I mean, explain for the Board a little bit
just generally what you were trying to express.

A. Well, as I said before, as allowed under or
even recommended under 40 CFR 125.3, that in determining
what can be a reasonable cost that compariscons to other
facilities up to and including municipalities should be
congidered when making a determination as to whether or
not it's considered best degree of treatment. And these
municipal costs were determined based upon valueg that
were identified in grant and loan applications to the
Agency.

Q. Do you have similar figures for industrial

facilities?

A. No, we do not. We do not have any similar
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figures because they basically don't provide us with that.

They don't go and get loans or grants.
Q. Were you trying to do a rigorous economic

analysis here, Rick?

A. No, I was not. I was --
Q. What were you trying to do?
A. Just doing a very simple, basic calculation to

just give us an idea as to whether or not the costs that
were identified in the Noveon petition were in the
ballpark of a municipality's costs.

Q. Thank you. Can you give us some examples of
ways that a municipality's costs might be more
expensive -- or an industrial facility's cost might be
more expensive than a municipality's? Excuszse me.

A. Well, chemical addition ig certainly something
that may be needed by an industrial facility. I have
permitted other facilities that, that have regquired the
ugse of chemical addition.

Houston's testified that chemical addition
would be necessary for a singe-stage nitrification and
other treatment reguirements as well -- or other treatment
techneclogies as well. And I believe that to be the major
difference in cost, in operation and maintenance.

Q. Can you think of any other differences?

B R e R P e e T A A R A T S R R T TS R st et B sty
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A. No, 1 cannot.

Q. Aand based on your review of Mr. Flippin's
figures, can you tell us about what portion of the
operating and maintenance costs the chemical addition
consists of?

A. wWell, for single-stage nitrification, that was
about 20 percent. In other words, I would expect the
0O & M costs for single-stage nitrification for a
municipality be at a value of 20 percent less than what

the Noveon cost would be.

Q. Thank vyou.

A. Qr 20 percent of, cof the costs that Novecn's
would be.

Q. Can you summarize for the Board what your

conclusions were in comparing the costs for Noveon's
treatment technologies with municipalities you looked at?

A. Essentially that there were some -- there were
some technologies that were within what I would consider a
comparable cost.

Q. Can you expand a little bit more specifically
for the Board on what you mean by comparable cost?

A. Well, the dollar amount per pound of ammonia
removed per day was within 10, 15 percent of each other,

and some even for the Noveon facility were less.
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Q. Were there actually some facilities that were §

spending more money per pound -- municipal facilities that
were spending more money per pound of ammonia removed than
Noveon's alternatives?

A. Yes.

Q. Would that be true even taking into account
the additional operating and maintenance costs or not?

A. Yes, it would.

MR. KISSEL: I guess I'm going to have to
really object to this whole line of questions.

MS. WILLIAMS: Just look at -- I'm done. I'm
looking to see if I have anything else to ask this
witness, so I think it's inappropriate to object at this
point.

MR. KISSEL: This requires us to go back and
take a substantial amount of time, if necessary, to go
back to where he got this information, what he concluded
on each of the facilities he concluded. I can't do that
today.

MS. WILLIAMS: Mr. Halloran, that information
is provided in our recommendation.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: That is correct,
and I think that kind of dovetails into my prior ruling

that it was in the record, in the recommendation filed
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be guestioned.

And that's fine if you need more time,
Mr. Kissel. I'm willing to go tomorrow as well or just
continue this hearing for 30 days.

MR.

Page 440 %

So, in my mind it's -- it was out there to

KISSEL: We'll consider that.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: &and we'll do that. g

MR.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: I understand your
concern and your client's concern, but here we are.

MS.
witness at this time.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thank you.

Mr. Kissel?

MR.

BY MR. KISSEL:

Q. Mr.

little gquickly.

ever designed,

treatment plant?
A No,
Q. Have you ever been involved in the design,

construction or operation of any treatment plant that

constructed or operated a wastewater

KISSEL: We'll consider that. g

WILLIAMS: That's all I have for this

KISS8EL: Yeg. Thank you.

CROSS-EXAMINATION

Pinneo, we went through your background a

I just wanted to know whether, have you

I have not.

B B L B e o e Lt L L A A g e
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treats ammonia-nitrogen?

A. Ne, I have not.

Q. You indicated that as of today there is
insufficient information to calculate a population
equivalent on this waste for total suspended solids; is
that correct?

A. I believe so.

Q. So that as of today, looking at, I think it's
304.122, the Agency could not make a determination whether
population is above or below 50,000 PE; is that correct?

A. That's correct.

Q. That's different than was said befcore. Is
that what ycu're saying?

MS. WILLIAMS: I object. I don't think that's
true.

MR. KISSEL: Well, he --

MS. WILLIAMS: He never testified to PE in our
recommendation or any other testimony.

MR. KISSEL: I think he said the total
suspended solids was 265.

MS. WILLIAMS: In the document you would not
allow admitted into evidence, so that's not been admitted

into evidence.

MR. KISSEL: He testified to that.
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e

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: One at a time,
please. The court reporter is only human.
BY MR, KISSEL:

Q. You testified that that's what you had
calculated, right? So, we're talking about something
that's different; we don't know whether it's above or
below 50,000 PEs?

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: I will overrule

your objection, Ms. Williams. He can answer if he's able. g
A. The calculation I made showed it was 265,000

PE for toral suspended solids.

Q. And you're saying that's not correct now?

A. I'm saying that is not correct, yes.

Q. And we don't know what it is. Okay.

A. And I'm also saying that Houston's testimony

doesn't identify that it's not above 50,000 either.
Q. I think Houston's testimony will stand on its
own. I think you've testified enough about that.
A. I'd alsoc like to say that I --
Q. There's no gquestion pending.
HEARING QFFICER HALLQRAN: Sir --
THE WITNESS: OQh, I'm sorry.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORANWN: Just only when

therae's a question pending you can go ahead. Thank you.
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THE WITNESS: Oh.

BY MR. KISSEL:

Q. I think you testified that you have made a
determination that Noveon is not providing best degree of
treatment with regard to ammonia at the Noveon facility;
is that correct?

A. Yes.

Q. When did you make that determination?

A, Well, it seemed rather apparent to me some

time ago back in 1990.

Q. Okay.
A, 1989.
Q. Let me -- let me read you a question and an é

answer, ckay?
"Question: Did you" -- E
MS. WILLIAMS: Can you identify where you‘'re

reading from, please?

MR. KISSEL: I will in a minute.
BY MR. KISSEL:

Q. "Did you -- did anyone make a BDT
determination with regard to ammonia at the Noveon
facility?™"

"Answer: No.,"

Did you make that statement?

YT iont I 4 L R S5 P A A B S T AP T A T B e R v P
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A. That's entirely possible.

Q. Do you recall having your deposition taken in

this matter?

A, Yes.

Q. And did you make that statement in the
deposition?

A. I -- if you're asking me, I'm assuming that I
did

Q. I mean, it's up to you. I can show you the

R R

transcript or we can get the court reporter. I just want
to know whether you made the statement.

A. It's entirely possible that I did, yes.

Q. So, when were you telling -- you were under
oath at that time?

A. Yes, I was.

Q. Okay. So, were you telling us the truth then,

or are you telling us the truth now?

o TR o e

A. Well, I, I would have to say that it's kind of

a little bit of both.

Q. 50, you were lying both times?

A, No. I'm telling the truth both times.

Q. So, you didn't, and now you did?

A. It's a yes and no question as far as -- I

mean, I can answer the question in, in both ways and
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support both answers. I, I mean, in looking at the, the

treatment itself that's being provided and saying, Is it
the best degree of treatment? you lock at the percentage
removals, I can say no, it's not. But whether or not
we've actually made a determination as to whether best
degree of treatment is, is being made, it takes a lot more
analysis than that.

Q. Well, then --

A. And in that reason I said ne, that there
wasn't.

Q. So --

A, So, I mean, I'm, I'm trying to answer your

question to the best of my abilities here, Dick, and --

Q. I understand. But the technical advisors of
the Board are -- were going to ask you that question, and
I just wanted to point out that yeu told us a few months
ago in November, I think, November or October when your
deposition was taken that it hadn't been determined.

A. In, in respect to the Board regulation
regarding what is best degree of treatment, you, you need
to take a lock at not only whether a technology is, is
feasible but whether it's economically reasonable or not.

Q. So, 80 --

A. And so at that point in time, no, we didn't do
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any type of economic analysis ag far as I know. And --

Q. Has something been --

A. Except for this, this little bit of, of, of
cogst comparison that I did. Now, in that respect, I, I
also believe that it's part of the Board's responsibility
to make that determination as to what is economically
reasonable.

Q. We'd all like to judge what the Board's
responsgibility is. I know if I were on the Board, I would
certainly appreciate your telling me what it was, but the
fact is I'm just getting to the point of the statement.
That's all I want to know.

A. Okay.

Q. And the fact is that you said one thing a few
months ago, and you're saying something different now.

A. Well, okay. Let's just say -- give an answer
right now that I don't believe that they're providing any
treatment for ammonia.

Q. 80, when you --

A. And, and, and if you don't provide treatment
for ammonia, how can that be best degree cof treatment?

Q. S0, your -- it is your position that the
facility as currently configured at the Noveon plant does

not treat ammonia at all?

IRt T R AR T
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A. I haven't been given anything that would

indicate that.

Q. Is it possible that during the -- that during
BOD removal that some ammonia is removed?

A. And there is incidental removal of
ammonia-nitrogen for any activated sludge plant that
successfully treats BOD.

Q. So my point is then, is what you said wrong
just a little while ago?

A. No.

Q. Well, is there treatment for ammonia, or is
there ammonia being removed?

A. There isn't -- there isn't any ammonia being
removed above what would normally be removed because of
the treatment of BOD.

Q. But there is ammonia being removed at that
plant, is there not?

Al Yes. Incidental amounts.

Q. Whatever it is, what you consider incidental,
what somebody else may be two totally different things.

So, are you in agreement with Mr. Houston's
(sic) testimony that the facilities as installed at the

Novecon plant are -- meet the ten state standards and the

Illinois standards with regard to design for a
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nitrification facility?

A. I wouldn't have any reason to dispute that. %

Q. And the reason for the nitrification not .
occurring is because of inhibition; is that right?

A. That is correct. That's what I believe.

Q. S0, in terms of treatment and treatment
technology, the Noveon plant has what every other plant
that's treating ammonia has and is supposed to design to
have, correct?

A, Yes.

Q. Okay. We went into this the other day, and if

the Board reviews the other record they'll listen to the

i RO G A

crogs-examination; and I hesitate to go into it in great
detail, and I won't.

We went into this question of the COD/BOD
ratio. My understanding is -- to facilitate this a little

bit is that you are saying that -- testified that this

facility is not comparable to a municipal plant because %
the CBOD/BOD ratio is higher, that is, there's more
CBOD -- or COD, not CBOD -- COD than there is in a
municipal plant; is that correct?

A, Yes.

Q. And I -- so we can get through what we went

through the other day a little more quickly, basically
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that concept to determine comparability is yours and yours

alone; 1is that correct?

A. I don't think it's mine alone, no.

Q. Well, I mean, it's not in any regulation, is
itz

A. No.

Q. It's not in any guidance by the Illinois

Environmental Protection Agency?

Al No.

Q. And you are the one that decided this based
upon your review; it was --

A. I think that the Agency has made that
determination in other particular cases for other

industrial facilities.

Q. Well, I think that what you said the cther day

-- and I'll let the record stand for what it is -- that it

was from your head that this came?

MS. WILLIAMS: 1Is this really different than
the way he's already asked and answered the question?

MR. KISSEL: I'll be happy to introduce that
cross-examination. Would you like to include that, and
I'll avoid this?

MS. WILLIAMS: Introduce what

cross-examination?
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MR. KISSEL: The cross-examination on the

other proceeding.

MS. WILLIAMS: From yesterday, you mean?

MR. KISSEL: No, no.

MS. WILLIAMS: From the day before yesterday?

MR. KISSEL: Yeah,

MS, WILLIAMS: I just -- I guess my only
question is, Did he answer the question already? Is it a
repeat question? If it's a new guestion, I don't have an
objection.

MR. KISSEL: 1It's new to this proceeding, but
it's not new to the permit.

MS. WILLIAMS: No, I meant new to the guestion
you asked before that. That's all.

Go ahead. 1Is it a new guestion? I thought he
wag asking whether it came from Rick's head, and I think
he answered that.

HEARING QFFICER HALLORAN: Well, I didn't
really hear a definitive answer.

MS. WILLIAMS: Okay. That's fine. We can
move on then.

THE WITNESS: I just thought that was a
statement. I didn't know it was a question.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Well, I think,
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Mr. Kissel, was that a question or a statement?

BY MR. KISSEL:

Q. My -- I wanted you to agree or disagree. I
think that what you said in that prior proceeding, which
is that this notion of comparability of CBOD -- excuse me,
COD and BOD, that really came from your head and your
determination?

A. And I think I gtated that I, I believe that
it's the Agency's opinion that, in these types of
situations for industrial facilities, 304.122(b) applies
and that it has been applied and that it hasn't been
applied just by me; it's been applied by the Agency as a
whole.

Q. Okay. But there's no regulation or guidance
about it, right?

B. That's correct, ves.

Q. Mg. Williamsg usged the term "technically
feasible® on a guestion to you; is that correct?

Al Yes.

Q. What did you -- when you answered that
question, what did you think technical feasibility meant?

A. Well, I, I helieve that there are several
components to that, in that, number one, is it actually

going to achieve any kind of removal of the target
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pollutant? Number two, whether it's operationally capable

of, of being run, and then run go that it can remove that
waste. I guess Houston used the term reliability factors,

and that would need to be taken into consideration.

Q. Did you -- did you review that -- what exhibit
ig that?
A, 13?

MR. LATHAM: Exhibit 11.

BY MR. KISSEL:

0. No, no, not 11. The third one?
A, It's 13.
Q. Did you review Exhibit 13 which contained

reliability factors for the various technologies?

A. I didn't review the reliability factors, no.

Q. You agree -- would you agree that each of the
technologies involved here do have a reliability factor;
that is, some are more reliable in producing an effluent
at a certain concentration than otherg, right?

A. Sure.

Q. And would you say that Mr. Flippin has the
qualifications to determine that reliability?

A. Sure.

Q. The various technologles that you listed,

alkaline stripping, nitrification and break-point
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chlorination, for example, do they -- when they are

operated, do they increase the total dissolved solids of
the effluent?

A. Yes.

Q. And what do increased salts do? What does
salt do as an effluent; is it a toxicant?

A. T believe Bob would have to testify to that.
I'm not a toxicologist.

Q. You don't know whether salt is toxic to

agquatic life?

. I helieve that it is, based on Bob's
testimony.
Q. So, would you -- as a person who issues

permitsg, would you like to limit the amount of salt that's
being discharged, if you can?
A, I think that's a guestion that Bob would need

to answer.

Q. Well, no, as --
A, I'm not part of the --
Q. I'm not talking about the aguatic. I'm just

saying when you're reviewing a permit and you have an
opportunity to put in treatment to reduce the salt or
whatever, wouldn't you rather have less salt in an

effluent than more?
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A. There again, that's not a decision that I

make. I don't make a decision as to the values of TDS
that would be acceptable. That is strictly a water
gquality issue, and I do not make those determinations.

Q. You talked about granulated-activated carbon.
Do you have any idea on what -- whether that technology
would have any effect on the reduction of ammonia in the
effluent at the Noveon plant?

A, Well, based on -- upon information provided by
Houston, and I think that he did provide that in his -- in
his testimony, that the use of powder-activated carbon at
a rate of around 5,000 milligrams per liter within the
activated sludge system itself did create an -- a
wastewater stream that was then capable of being

nitrified, ves.

0. and he talked about other effects, dAld he not,
that -- as a result of that, like slime, scaling?
A. Well, he talked about that in regard to, I

believe, a granular-activated carbon unit and then the
operation of that.

Q. Right?

A. And, and I, I would think that there would

alsc be some, some technigues that are available to

control or reduce those --
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Q So --
A. -- effects.
Q. Are you really -- are you recommending, either

yvourgelf or on behalf of the Agency, that Noveon install a
facility -- treatment facility of granular-activated
carbon?

A. I'm not necessarily recommending that. I, I
just said that was another technology that wasn't
thoroughly investigated as, as part of this proceeding.

Q. And would Mr. Flippin be capable of telling
the Board about -- in your view about the effectiveness
and the problems with that technology?

a. I believe that he would be able to not only
tell me that but what other techniques would be available
then to correct or prevent those problems from occurring.

C. Ckay. This municipal comparison with, you
know, the cost per pound of removal of municipal plants
for ammonia and for Noveon that you have talked about, you
did gome analysis in that regard?

A. Yes.

Q. In your original analysis, did you include --
strike that.

Did you include operating costs in that?

A, No, I did not. And that's just because it
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Q. What, what wasn't available to you?

A. The operating costs for municipalities. That
wasn't included in the, the grant or loan applications
that were submitted to the Agency.

Q. All right. 8o, in what you provided with
the -- what the Agency provided us, you made a
determination of cost per pound of removal; and since that
time, your mind has been changed?

A. It hasn't been changed. I'm, I'm saying that
there was no data available, and that what I did look at
was the information that was provided regarding 0 & M and
made a determination that as far as single-stage
nitrification that a municipality's costs would be only 20

percent of the O & M costs that would be incurred by

Noveon.
Q. Right.
AL In other words --
Q. I'm sorry.
A. In other words, there would just be a
20 percent amount -- for every dollar that Noveon would

have to spend, a municipality would have to spend 20

cents. And, and that's just based on the chemical

addition.
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Q. When did you get that information?

A. I got that information after Exhibit 13 was

put into the record.

Q. And that was -- give us a date.

A, Exhibit 137

Q. You mean just recently, like a day or so ago?
A. I think yesterday.

Q. Okay.

A. Yeah.

Q. and that has not been provided to Woveon, has

it, that information?

Have you provided that to Noveon before your
testimony, or has the Agency provided that to us before
your testimony?

M8. WILLIAMS: Can you clarify what you mean

by that?

MR. KISSEL: The informaticon. The point here
is --

THE WITNESS: Exhibit 13 is what you provided
to ~--

MR. KISSEL: No. Here's the point. We had a
calculation and information done by Mr. Pinneo which was

given to us; did not include the operating costs. The

hearing goes on, and in the course of his testimony, he
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said, "I got information, and I'm changing my testimony,*

and we had not -- I mean, my recollection of the discovery
is that there's a continuing obligation on behalf of the
person to whom discovery is issued, and that's the Agency
here.

MS. WILLIAMS: I don't believe that Rick's
testimony is changing. I think he's supplementing to
clarify for the Board if he -- if he had taken into
account operating and maintenance cost, what would that
have -- what would you have concluded?

MR. KISSEL: The concept is very good because
it's what we suggested to him, because he didn't do that
before. But the question is not the concept. I agree
with them on comparing operation costs -- including
operation cosgts. It's not that. It's the guestion of
what are the operating costs of the municipality versus
what are the operating costs of Noveon.

Mr. Flippin testified they're substantially
different. Mr. Pinneo is testifying there's some 20
percent factor on which he must -- he must base that on
some data which we don't have, which you haven't provided
to us.

THE WITNESS: CQkay.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Wait a minute.
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MS, WILLIAMS: Do you want to see Exhibit 137

THE WITNESS: May I take a look at Exhibit 13,
please?

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Yes. If we could
hold on a minute. This -- Petitioner's Exhibit 13, was
this in the record prior --

MR. KISSEL: Yes.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: -- or was this just
introduced yesterday for the firsgt time?

MR. KISSEL: It was part ¢f the -- when did we
give Exhibit 13? What's the date on it?

I don't know. We can find out.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: I mean, I'm just --

you know, you're giving your argument about seasonably

supplementing. If this was Mr. Pinneo's first time

looking at it, I think, you know, 12 hours ago, it's

T A R

seasonably supplemented. But in any event, here we are in

the middle of a hearing. That's wmy thought.

Migs Williams?
MS. WILLIAMS: I am not -- I am actually not

sure whether or not this was the first time. It's

I
o
.

possible this was provided somewhere else --
THE WITNESS: Exhibit 11 --

MS., WILLIAMS: -- previously. I'm not really
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sure.

The only point of this questioning is to help
give the Board some perspective. If the Hearing Officer
doesn't think it's appropriate at this late a date, we
don't have to provide that testimony. I don't -- I don't
think it's essential for our case. We're just trying to
de the best we can to give the Board the best information
that we have available, which isn't a whole lot, to tell
yvou the truth.

MR. KISSEL: We're all in agreement that we
want to give the Board the best information, but I think
we're entitled, as they are entitled if we have
information that's new and novel and different than what
the testimony was or what their evidence was before, to
give it to ug. 8o, I don't know where the 20 percent
comeg from., I would say if the -- if the Agency wants to
strike that from the record, 1I'll be perfectly happy.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Migs Williams?

MS. WILLIAMS: If you want to strike what from
the record?

MR. KISSEL: The calculations.

MS. WILLIAMS: I would prefer to let Rick
explain, but --

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: But Mr. Kissel's
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point is you have not allowed Petitioner the opportunity

to look at the data or whatever.

MS, WILLIAMS:

exhibit.

THE WITNESS:

Mr. Hearing Officer,

to clarify this matter.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN:

and if I can explain,

then revisit this -- Mr. Kissel's argument.

THE WITNESS:

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN:

THE WITNESS: Okay.

mistaken. It wasn't Exhibit 13;

Go ahead?

Actually,

it was Exhibit 11.

it identifies Q0 & M costs in there.

single-stage nitrification,

The data is in the record,

It's just directly from the

I think I can,

Let's explain and

You can go ahead.

I think I'm

And

And basically for

it came up with a dollar value

of like .999 million dellars for O & M costs per year, and

that the chemical cost was like

.788 million dollars per

vear for chemical addition costs.

And if you take the .98

into the .788,

you get roughly about 20 percent.

(sic) and divide that

Essentially, I was -- I was subtracting out the chemical

cost. Or if,

and then divide by

BY MR. KISSEL:

if you take .99 and subtract

B R R T S A R A S S
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.778 from that

.99, you get roughly about 20 pexcent.
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Q. So, you relied on no municipal data at all?

A, No, no. I was --

Q. This is just an analysis of --

A. I was assuming that, that the cost of aeration

equipment, the cost of aerating the waste, the electrical
cost, the -- all the other costs associated with operating
a single-stage nitrification system would essentially be
the same, save the chemical cost.

Q. Did you hear Mr. Flippin's testimony with

regard to that cost per pound of removal and how he did

ige
A. Yes, I did.
Q. Did you agree with him?
AL Yes, I did.
MR. KISSEL: Why don't we -- can we break for
lunch -- I don't have very much at all -- unless you want

to go forward. We would like 10 or 15 minutes anyhow to,

to --

MS. WILLIAMS: We didn't get that at the
start.

MR. KISSEL: What?

MS. WILLIAMS: I said I would have liked that,
too, but --

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: I thought we were

ytietipttv sty e s e e e e S e i v e et
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going to be done, based on representations by Counsel,

probably by 12:20. Here it is apprceaching 1:00.

MR. KISSEL: ©No, I thought I said I would have
gome -- a couple witnesses.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: No, no, I mean --
not talking about your rebuttal, just the witness on the
stand now. It was a gquarter to 12, and I understocd it
would be 10 or 15 minutes for direct, bhut, you know, it
doesn't surprise me.

But your wish, Mr. Kissel, is --

MR. KISSEL: Pardon?

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: -- to take a 10- ox
15-minute break?

MR. KISSEL: ©¥No, I am essentially done. What
I would do if we were -- this was 10:00, I would say give
me five minutes to talk to Mr. Flippin and see whether
I've asked all the qguestions. Sometimes I miss.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Okay.

MR. KISSEL: I do know that we have --
probably we'll have a couple people on the stand for a
half hour at most. And I'm not sure whether Miss Williams

igs finished with her case. But when she is, we will have

a couple rebuttal witnesses, and we would want a little

time to talk to them anyhow, so --
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HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: So you want 45

minutes to consult and come back, and then we'll pick up
either with the continuation cof your cross and, if not,
we'll go back to redirect, then over to the technical
pecple?

MR. KISSEL: Right.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Sounds like a plan.
How about 1:457?

MR, KISSEL: o©Okay. Thank you.

(Whereupon, a noon recess was taken.)

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thanks, everybody,
for being so prompt, considering the short lunchtime.
We're back, and I think Mr. Kissel may finish up on cross.

CONTINUED CROSS-EXAMINATION

BY MR. KISSEL:

Q. Mr. Pinneo, in the capital costs you reviewed i
with regard to the municipal plants you talked about that '
treat ammonia --

A. Yes.

Q. -- is that -- how much of that capital cost,
if any, that was attributed in part to ammonia treatment
would have been attributed to doing other things in the
plant, like extended aeration, increased BOD recovery and

so forth?
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A. Those capital costs were just associated with

providing the treatment necessary for single-stage
nitrification.

Q. Would that single-stage nitrification actually
dalso remove some BOD?

A, Yes.

Q. And if you remove more BOD, doegn't that
increase the size capability of that plant?

A, I'm not sure what you're --

Q. Well, if you're removing more BOD, can't you
accept more of an influent of BOD than you would had that
treatment not been there?

A, There again, I'm, I'm not sure what your

guestion is getting at here, Dick. I'm not sure how to

answer that guestion.

Q. Did any of the municipal plants you had have

N T T

pretreatment facilities of any kind?
A. No, they -- no, they did not.
MR. KISSEL: That's all I have.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thank you.
Misg Williams, any redirect?
REDIRECT EXAMINATION
BY MS. WILLIAMS:

Q. I just have one question. Rick, when you're

P o T B T N R T R R T R s S TR S R R e R T R S b e e R L R A R i b SR R
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determining best degree of treatment in setting -- in the

permitting process, would you find that requirement met if
there was an applicable technology-based effluent limit
that was not being complied with?

MR. KISSEL: I object as theoretical,
hypothetical.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Overruled. You may
answer if you're able.

A. No, it would not be.

MS. WILLIAMS: That's all I have.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Mr. Kissel?

MR. KISSEL: I have nothing.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Turning it over to
the technical unit, Mr. Rao?

MR. RAO: Yes, I have a question concerning
the mixing zone and when the Agency allows a mixing zone
for a discharge area, is that mixing zone defined in the
permit?

THE WITNESS: No, it's not. It's defined in
determining the, the limit. And Bob Mosher would probably
need to explain that as to how the, the mixing zone is, is
determined and, and how that limit then defines or sets
the gize of the mixing zone itself. I'm not sure if I'm

stating that answer correctly, but --
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MR, RAO: Let me put it this way. In

back-calculating the effluent -- allowable effluent limits
from a mixing zone, if those effluent limits are written
in a permit, will that be re-evaluated every five years
when they apply for a permit renewal?

THE WITNESS: Yes, it would be.

MR. RAO: And if the Agency, in its
recommendation, stated that what Noveon is asking the
Board to deo is to kind of define the mixing zone as a part
of that standard, in that kind of a situation, will you be
able to re-evaluate it at the permit renewal, or do you
just have to go what's in the adjusted standard?

THE WITNESS: I would just use what was in the

adjusted standarad.

MR. RAO: 8o if there is any changes in the
stream condition -- in the receiving stream condition that §
normally you would have taken it upon to re-evaluate the
mixing zone, you will not be able to do it? i

THE WITNESS: That's correct, yes. g

MR. RAO: Okay. That's all. §

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Okay. Thanks.

Miss Liu?

Do you have any follow-up, Mr. Kissel?

MR. XISSEL: No.
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HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Miss Williams?

MS. WILLIAMS: No.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Okay. You may step
down, sir. Thank you very much.

Any cother witnesses, Miss Williams?

MS. WILLIAMS: I'm sorry. That concludes the
Agency's case in chief.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: BRBefore -- I have
IEPA's Exhibit Number 4, the interrogatories. Do you want
this back?

MS. WILLIAMS: You -- I don't need it back,
but if you'd rather not be burdened with it, that's fine
with me.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: I'll do something
with it I probably shouldn't, so thanks.

wWith that said, it looks like it's rebuttal
time for Noveon.

MR. KISSEL: Okay. Mr. Goodfellow.

We are going to call three people, but they
should be relatively short.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Take your time,
sir.

1 know you were sworn in yesterday, but I

would like to have you raise your right hand and swear you
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in again.

(Witness sworn.)
WILLIAM L. GCODFELLOW, JR.,
called as a witness, after being first duly sworn, was
examined and testified upon his ocath as follows:
DIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. KISSEL:

Q. Mr. Goodfellow, you're the person who
testified yesterday, I take it; is that correct?

A, Correct.

Q. And you were the -- you testified -- excuse me

-- regarding the TIE testing that you did; is that

correct?
A. Correct.
Q. Would you please go through the protocol and

so forth on a relatively short basis and U.S. EPA
involvement, et cetera?

A. Sure. The first round cf testing that we did,
we performed the phase -~ U.S. EPA Phage I TIE, which is
the standard suite of tests that you would do without --
as your first round of testing without presupposing what
the toxicant was. And you do that so you make sure that
you don't miss things, thinking that you might know what

the toxicant is.
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The second round of testing, we -- because

TIEs are meant to be an interactive, progressive process,
we actually used the test procedures that showed merit the
first round as well as added in test procedures that would
be deemed the U.S8. EPA Phage II TIE procedures, which are
meant to further get at the identification of the specific
toxicants that were characterized of ammonia and salinity,
as well as to look i1f there was anything else underneath
the toxicity curves to make sure that something wasn't
hiding in the weeds, so to speak.

And we did that by doing segqguential tests in
different orders so that sometimes you take the ammonia
out first, sometimes you would take ocut an organic first,
if there was an organic in there to take out.

And, and I've come to the conclusion that I
stipulated -- or that I presented yesterday in my
tegtimony that the toxicants were ammonia and total
dissgolved solids, and that there was no non-polar organic
toxicity that could be determined from the standard test
procedures.

Q. This Phaze I, Phase IT test, is that the
standard proteocol for deoing TIE testing in the United
Statesg?

A Yes.
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Q. Iz there a Phase III?

A. There's a Phase III, and that is a spiking,
and it's primarily done for organic toxicity and metals;
and they weren't the principal toxicants identified.

Q. All right. You heard Mr. Mosher's testimony
about treating -- really the way to find out is treat
ammonia and then retest the effluent. Is that a way you

do your job?

A. Well, in effect we did do that by coupling the

tests in such a way that you would use Zeclite to remove
the ammonia first, and then you evaluate toxicpleogically,
the same as when we tested the C-18 first and then the
other treatments, we were actually removing things.

2nd the unfortunate thing is you can't do
anything about the total dissolved sclids because they're

always there. There's no treatment to remove that.

Q. Se, if we were to ask you, "Please go back and
do some more testing," would you --

A. I would take the exact same approach I did
previously.

Q. There was -- strike that.

If the ammonia-nitrogen were removed in this
effluent and you did not have ammonia, would there still

be toxicity in the effluent?
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A, Yeg, there would be. As we found out in

Phase II testing, when we did remove the ammonia, wve

had a base toxicity of about 15 to 20 percent of effluent.

Q. And that was what?

A, That was due to total dissolved solids.

Q. So, the salt toxicity would still remain?

A. That's correct.

Q. Okay.

A. And, in fact, it would increase as you
increase the total dissolved solids; for example, if some
treatment got added that increased the salt content, it
would only increase the toxicity.

Q. Mr. Mosher testified that, that as critters

were exposed to this effluent, ammonia would kill them

first versus the salinity. Is that true?

A. Well, if he was referring to the fact --
let me answer, the first one is no, that wouldn't be
case. Total dissolved solids, because it's osmotic,
an osmotic stressor, it actually is a very rapid toxi
In fact, that's why sodium chloride, which is a total

dissolved solid, is used as one of the referenced
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the

still

well,

the

it's

cant.

toxicants in the test. Ammonia, being that it alsc is a 4

rapid toxicant in these test procedures, it is slightly

less rapild than, than actually the total dissolved solids.




10

11

12

13

12

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

Page 473
Q. Lastly, there's a -- one of the technologies

that Mr. Flippin testified to and Mr. Pinneo referred to

wag ion exchange.

From a toxicology point of view -- or toxic
point of view, what would the effect be for -- if TDS
was -- or, excusgse me, if ion exchange was used as a

treatment process here?

A Well, one of the problems with ion exchange,
especially when there's large amounts of ions in a
wastewater, 1s that it will selectively take out certain
ions before they take -- it takes out other ones because
it has a higher affinity for a certain cation, if you're
using a cation exchange resin, or certain anion, if it's
anion exchange resin.

And what happens is it throws toxicologically
what we call the effluent into ion imbalance, and it ig --
in many instances it's been proven to be more problematic
because what's being toxic is what's not there as opposed
to what is there. I actually have had some experience
and, in fact, published in this area.

Q. So, what's the conclugion; that it's more --

A. It actually ends up being equally, if not
more, problematic to have an ion imbalance situation than

just the total dissolved solids themselves in a complex




10

11

1z

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

Page 474
nature of a bunch of total dissolved sclids.

Q. And that would be caused or result from the
use of ion exchange?

A. I1f it could not be completely -- you know, if
you're going to be creating, taking out selective ions and
not taking them all out --

Q. Thank you.

A, -- which is very expensive,

MR. KISSEL: Thank you. That's all I have.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Migs Williams?

MS. WILLIAMS: I don't have anything.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thank you.

Anybody from the technical unit?

You may step down. Thank you.

While we're switching witnesses, I feel like I
must qualify my statement regarding the IEPA's Exhibit
Number 4 which was returned stating that, "I would do
something with it that I shouldn't.® I meant only that it
may ke entered on my sheet and nothing else. Thank you.

Sir, raise your hand, please, and --

THE WITNESS: I was here this morning.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: You're reminded

you're under oath.

MICHAEL R. CCRN, P.E.,
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called as a witness, having been previously duly sworn,

was examined and testified upon his ocath as follows:
DIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. KISSEL:

Q. Would you identify yourself for the record,
please?

A. I am Michael R. Cormn.

Q. You testified this morning?

A. I did.

Q. Mr. Corn, you heard the testimony of

Mr. Mosher this morning?

A. Yes, I did.

Q. OCkay. BAnd we were talking about the length,
breadth, whatever, of a zone of initial dilution under
regulations, and he testified that it was limited to 2.5

percent of the river or something equivalent to that.

Could you -- do you agree with that?
AL I do not.
Q. Why not?
A. The TSD that -- I believe we entered this into

evidence, correct?
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Which one is itz

BY MR. KISSEL:

Q. It's 39, I think, or -- is that right?
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A, Technical Support Document.

0. Oh, Hearing Officer Exhibit 1, yes.

THE WITNESS: It's your exhibit.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thank you.

A The TSD talks about multiport diffusers and
how you define a ZID with that, and I think I gave
testimony yesterday about hydraulically how we define that
and how it actually occurs hydraulically.

It gives -- on page 71, 1t gives the method
for calculating a ZID for a multiport diffuser when we
have high wvelocity, 10 feet per second. 10 feet per
second comes from the old thermal pollution days, and it's
been around for many, many years. And it was designed
sitting around in a room; people thought that would sweep
the fish away from the diffuser.

On the next page, page 72, it gives dimensions
to determine ZIDs based on a diffuser that doesn't meet
this 3 meters per second or 10 feet per second exit
velocity. 1In both cases, it talks about meeting this in
any spatial direction.

U.S5. EPA goes on to define sgpatial direction
there as a discharge length scale, and I think I talked

about -- yesterday that we go along the center line of the

plume, and that is the discharge length scale. 2And the
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length of that, the center line of the plume goes in a
downstream direction.

The 25 percent that's defined in the U.S. EPA
and the IEPA guidance 1is 25 percent of the volume cof flow
or cross-sectional area. Obviously you could calculate a
width from that, but it specifically talks about you can
use 25 percent of the volume of flow cor cross-secticnal
area.

In this case -- in either case we're not using
25 percent of the velume of flow, but that is available if
we wanted to use it under the guidance. And I believe
Mr. Mosher talked about having a ZID being limited by the
25 percent of cross-sectional area. The discharge length
scale defines the plume direction in the downstream
direction, and it's not related to a width.

Q. Do you have experience with U.8. EPA or others
with regard to that concept of it being a length issue?

A. Yes, I do, in -- not only in Illincis but
other states, I do have experience in -- on four diffusers
in this. I also listed those in my testimony. The Rock
River Water Reclamation District diffuser is a €0-foot
long diffuser. We used 25 percent of the volume of flow
to set that diffuser; and if you use the 2-1/2 percent

distance or the width times the 10 percent length, then

R T e S S I R i i i e st B e P s Rt i T g s s T s st
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that gives you a 14-1/2 foot. We have a 60-foot wide

diffuser.

For the 3M diffuser in Cordova, Illinois, we
have a 106-foot long diffuser. 1It's on the Mississippi
River. Rock River is in -- on the Rock River, a small
river, much smaller than the Illineois River. The 3M
diffuser is 106-foot long; 2-1/2 percent of the width of
the river is 32-1/2 feet.

The 0lin diffuser is about 31-1/2 feet long;
the 2-1/2 percent there would be 31.25 feet, so that meets
that -- Mr. Mosher's, but it's only because we had a short
diffuser at that point. We didn't need a long diffuser.

American Bottoms has a 100-foot long diffuser;
2-1/2 percent of the river width times 10 percent is
48 .75, 49 feet.

So, we have permitted mixing zones in Illinois
at more than 2-1/2 percent.

Q. When you refer to mixing zones, are you
talking about zones of initial dilution?

A. Zones of initial dilution, because the zone of
initial dilution starts at the diffuser.

Q. Have you had any conversations or discussions
with the responsible people at U.S. EPA in this area as a

part of your business about this subject?

b

e

it
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A, Yeg, I have. I've talked with most of the

publishers of the computer models as well as the people
that have developed the TSD.

Q. And what did they say?

A. The TSD, in their definition, is basically
this is a true length scale. It's along the center line
of the plume.

Q. On ancther subject, did you -- in calculating
or identifying the total mixing zone for this facility,
did you use the chronic ammeonia limitation?

A. Yes. When we looked at the total mixing zone,
which is a chronic standard, we loocked at the ammecnia
water quality chronic standard, and that's how we set the
total mixing zone. And I think we've talked about the
distances, and you've asked me guestions about those,
about the distances for the total mixing zone.

Q. But the chronic standard -- you did use the
chronic standard?

A. We used the chronic standard for ammonia which
has always been the identified toxicant here, along with
salt.

Q. Lastly, Mr. Mosher, I think, testified that he
believed that some ammonia from municipal treatment plants

could be as high as 25 milligrams per liter; however, in




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

1%

20

21

22

23

24

Page 480 E
your testimony, with regard to the City of Henry, you used

8 milligrams per liter and then calculated what the mixing
would be or effluent could be for the Novecn plant; is
that correct?

A. That's correct.

Q. If, for -- without conceding that the 25 is a
valid number, but accepting that for the moment, if you
plugged in 25 milligrams per liter, would that change the
number, the ammonia number -- effluent number allowable?

a. I think T gave a range of 220 to 230 this
morning. If we use 25 milligrams in that calculation, it
changes it from 224 to 218. So, it's -- I would round
that to 220.

MR. KISSEL: I have no further guestions.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thank you, }
Mr. Kissel.

MS. WILLIAMS: Can I take just a brief minute
to confer?

HEARING OFFICER HALLCORAN: Sure. Okay. We're

off the reccord for a minute.

{A discugsion was held off the record.)
HEARING QOFFICER HALLORANW: Okay. We're back

on the record.

* 4k % * *
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CROSS-EXAMINATION

BY MS, WILLIAMS:
Q. I just have a couple guick guestions.
Mr. Corn, when you talk about examples of diffusers who

have been granted greater than 10 percent --

A. 2-1/2.

Q. -- I'm sorry, greater than 10 percent of 25
percent -- isn't it true those are all high rate
diffusers?

A. That's correct.

Q. Okay. Can you point out for us Iin the

guidance exactly where you find this definition of any
spatial direction?

A If you go to page 71 -- and I'll read it if

you would like me to.

Q. I think that would help me, thanks.

A. "If the second alternative is selected,
hydraulic investigationsg and calculations indicate that

the use of a high-velocity discharge with an initial

velocity of 3 meters per secend, or more, together with a
mixing zone spatial limitation of 50 times the discharge §

length scale in any direction should ensure that the CMC

is met within a few minutes under practically all

conditions."

£
;
i
i
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Q. And you -- isn't this section talking about

high-rate diffusers?

A. That's correct.

Q. Ign't it true that under your theory a
discharger to a smaller river could have a longer 2ZID than
a discharger to a large river?

A. Not necesgsarily a longer ZID. It -- the ZID,
according to this definition, is based on 50 times the
cross-sectional area, the sguare root ¢f the
¢rosgsg-sectional area. 8o, the length of the ZID is really

based on how big we make the discharge port.

Q. You mean in low-rate diffuser situations?
A, In high-rate or low-rate diffusers.
Q. But in a low-rate diffuser situation, isn't it

true that a smaller river would produce a larger ZID under
your theory?

A. It again depends on the size of the discharge
and the size of the pipe.

Q. In some cases it could occur for sure, right,
under your theory?

A. If you have a larger diameter pipe, it would
be based on the three criterias -- 50 times the sduare
root of the cross-sectional area, the depth of the stream,

or 10 percent of the mixing zone, total mixing zone. So,
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in a small river it might be the total depth that would

limit your, your ZID.

Q. and depending on the case, it definitely could
happen, though, that a smaller river would produce a
larger ZID, right?

I mean, it's a yeg or no question, I think.

MR, KISSEL: I object. I think it's been
asked and answered. And again, I don't think
Migs Williamg likes the answer, but that's the way it is.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: You know, I think
it has been asked and answered to the best of his ability.
And the record will show -- reflect his answer for what it
ig.

MS. WILLIAMS: Okay.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Sustained.

MS. WILLIAMS: I have no further guestions of
this witness.

MR. KISSEL: I have none.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Mr, Rao, Miss Liu,
any questions?

MS. LIU: Just optimistically speaking, is it
possible to design a better diffuser that would shrink
that mixing zone and ZID to a size that the Agency would

have calculated if they had done that?
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THE WITNESS: Actually, the mixing zone that

we've proposed with the multiport diffuser is actually on
the order of what My. Mosher is, is -- would like it to
be.

MS. LIU: So that's the begt diffuser you can
build; is that right?

THE WITNESS: The best I know how. And we've
designed or conceptually designed lots of diffusers -- and
I think that's in my resume -- but they are the best
technoleogy we have to disperse the effluent and gives you
the greatest safety factor.

MS. LIU: Thank you.

THE WITNESS: Thank you, ma'am.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Mr. Kissel, any
follow-up?

MR. KISSEL: One more relatively short.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Oh. Mr. Corn, you
may step down.

MR. KISSEL: ©Oh, I'm sorry. I thought you
meant get ancther witness.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: You may step down.
Thank you very much.

THE WITNESS: Thank you.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: I know,
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Mr. Flippin, you didn't testify this morning, did you?

THE WITNESS: No, sir.
(Witness sworn.)
T. HQUSTON FLIPPIN, P.E., DEE,
called as a witness, after being first duly sworn, was
examined and testified upon his ocath as follows:
DIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. KISSEL:

Q. Would you identify yourself for the record,
please?
B. Yes. I'm Thomas Houston Flippin. §
Q. Have you testified in this proceeding before? %
H
A. I have. %
Q. All right. I have a couple of guestiong for ;

you, Mr. Flippin. In Mr. Pinneo's testimony, he talked

i
4
4
3

about population equivalents and the calculation of
population equivalents at the plant, and he indicated
that, in his view, what you did was not correct because

you didn't include certain flows in that calculation. Can

T T -

you comment on that, please?

b T

A Yes, sir, I can. Let me -- let me refer to
anyone that has these available to them. If you'll loock E
te Exhibit Number 11, and then if you'll lock to -- if ;

you'll look to Exhibit Number 11 and then you'll loock to
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pages 12 and 13 of my written testimony, and if you'll '

also look to the exhibit that was submitted, I believe,
yesterday, it's definitely an exhibit submitted -- a

response to guestions asked by the Pollution Control

Board?
Q. Yes.
MS. WILLTIAMS: 30, if that helps.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thank you,.
A. On page 12 of my written testimony, I

recognized when I calculated my population equivalent that
I was leaving out the discharge from well number three and
from the waters that discharged to the storm utility pond.
I stated in my written testimony, if one refers to the
Baxter and Woodman report where they did a waste stream
gummary, ohe could easgily conclude that my neglect of
those streams caused a population equivalent to be
calculated that, at most, was 25 percent lower than it
would have been otherwise.

Now, let me explain the rationale -- or let me
clarify that. Well number three is a groundwater well.
For any of you who have groundwater wells or are familiar
with groundwater wells, they are not known for high

suspended solids concentrations.

For any of you whc have heard me testify as to
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what discharges to the storm pond, utility pond, what

you've heard me state and what is true i1s that blower
blowdown discharges there, cooling tower blowdown
discharges there, the reject from demineralization
discharges there, potentially contact storm water
discharges there; and, once there, it is held in a pond
that is not mixed.

In that pond, solidg have an opportunity to
settle. This -- if you look at the streams that I've
described, blower blowdown, those -- anyone who knows much
about blewer blowdown streams will recognize that those
have low TSS concentrations. Ceooling tower blowdown;
anyone who's familiar with cooling tower blowdown streams
will recognize that those are not high in suspended solids
concentrations. Typically, in cooling towers, one often
adds an algicide to control algae, but thus also controls
TSS.

Next, demineralization bklowdown. Those --
what goes to a demineralizer in the Henry plant's case is
water that has already undergone seolid separation, and so
what gets blown down from there are streams that routinely
would not have a high suspended solids concentration.

Storm water. The majority of the Henry plant

property -- as a matter of fact, all that I can recall --




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

Page 488 I
is graveled. The suspended solids in the storm water,

potentially contact storm water, would have a low
suspended solids concentration.

However, even in the exhibit submitted to the
Board yesterday, the total flow going into the pond is
equal to the flow -- was eqgual -- over an average period
of time equal to the water coming out of the pond, and
that value listed was 100 gallons per minute. You'll see
that. You'll also see that the well number three
contributed 10 gallons per minute. Even if -- and it does
not -- but even if all of those waters contained 950
miliigrams per liter of TSS which, mind you, is extremely
high, it would produce a total pounds per day no larger
than 25 percent of the population equivalent number
praegsented on page 13 of my testimony.

I am confident and certain that the TSS
population equivalent presented in my testimony on page 13
and gqualified in my testimony on page 12 is within 25
percent of the true value. Population -- the population
egquivalent that I calculated based on TSS is 24,955, If I
were off -- and I certainly don't believe I am -- but if I
were off 25 percent, the revised population equivalent

would be essentially 31,000, which is significantly lower

than 50,000.
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I concede that in calculating this population

equivalent that I did neglect some things; I recognized it
in my written testimony, and I've offered further
explanation as to why I believe that my testimony is
valid, that I am not off by any more than 25 percent.

Q. Thank you.

Secondly, there was testimony by Mr. Pinneo
about the -- evaluating or asking an evaluation be done of
the use of granulated -- granulated-activated carbon as a
treatment for ammonia at the Henry plant. I recall you
testified -- and I think it was a guestion from Mr. Melas
about powdered-activated carbon.

Would you please tell us whether, in your
view, granulated-activated carbon is a feasible
alternative for the remocval of ammonia at this facility?

Al Yes, I'd be glad to. In order that -- I'm
going to -- before one can answer that question, one has
to understand the characteristics of the wastewater which
would be subjected to granular-activated carbon. The
primary inhibitor that we've -- you've heard testified
about, MBT, is prevalent in the polymer chemicals
wastewaters; so, 1f one wants to capture the MBT for
removal, one needs to treat the polymer chemicals waste

stream.
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To get an idea as to the characteristics of

the polymer chemical waste stream, one would want to refer
to Exhibkit 11, table 1, and page 12 of wmy written
testimony.

When one refers to those documents, what you
will find ig that this waste stream has a flow rate of
approximately 107 gallons per minute. It has a COD
concentration of approximately 6,440 milligrams per liter,
a BOD concentration of approximately 1,930 milligrams per
liter, and a total suspended solids concentration of
approximately 900 milligrams per liter, And I believe
you've heard testified to that the pH of that wastewater
is typically 9 or greater.

What you will find in my written testimony,
also on page 18, is that we did, in fact, find that we
could achieve single-stage nitrification, at least in our
batch treatability testing, by adding a powdered-activated
carbon dose of 5,000 milligrams per liter. BRased on the
flow that we would be adding that to, it would be about 17
tons a day of carbon.

I will agree that granular-activated carbon
would be more efficient in its removal than
powdered-activated carbon. It may be anywhere to -- you

may regquire half as much or maybe a fifth as much,
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depending on how these compounds absorb and the

preferentialness of it and the driving force behind it.
With that gaid, there would still be a carbon
dose of somewhere between 3-1/2 and 8-1/2 tons per day 1if
you could get this to work.
Now, besides the high use of carbon, what are
the problems associliated with trying to use it? First, the
total suspended solids concentration is %00 milligrams per

liter. That cannot be applied to a carbon ceolumn if one
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wants it to last more than a few minutes.

And so, what

you would have to do would be to put in a solid separation

step. The solid separation step,

milligrams per liter of total suspended solids,

when starting with 200

would

include -- most likely would include a gravity solids

separation step like a clarifier or an incline plate

clarifier;

with polymer addition you cculd get there,

however,

that would not wost likely -- maybe

but then you

would still need to make sure that the suspended solids

going into the granular-activated carbon column,

it were backwashable,

per liter or less,

even if

were in the order of 10 milligrams

and so you would likely follow this

gravity separation step by a filtration step prior to

going to the carbon column.

carbon column.

Pttt

Now,
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Then you would go to the

that would solve the TSS predicament.

o e T i

S A e T D T SR SR P e




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

Page 492 !
The other two problems associated, though,

would be one of gcaling. This water is high in salt
content, and at the -- if you will, what one would need to
do to prevent gcaling is one would need to either add an
anti-scalant and hopefully pick one that isn't carbon
absorbable, which would be difficult in and of itself, or
one could adjust the pH of this wastewater such that you
did not have things precipitating out on the carbon and
tying up the abscorption sites.

The other problem that you would have is this
does have a BOD of 1300 milligrams per liter. And recall
that even though the PC tank deces, in fact, have
inhibitors present in it, such as MBT, it alsc has readily
degradable compounds like tertiary butyl alcoheol. Those
compounds, when placed on a fixed bed or a fixed media
reactor in many cases would behave like a fixed bed or
fixed media bioreactor, and you couldn't help but grow
slime and biomass on this carbon. And soc even though you
went to the great extent to pull the TSS out, to keep it
from fouling from T8S, and even 1f you went to the extent
of adding an anti-scalant to keep scale from forming, you
would still have biofouling of the carbon column most

likely.

And so those are the reasons that, candidly,
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we didn't pursue looking at granular-activated carbon as a
solution here -- the high use, the high TSS, the scaling
potential, and the biofouling potential.

Q. Just to give us an idea of the amount, do you
have an idea of the guantity, the amount of
granulated-activated carbon that may be necessary; you
know, is it -- what is it?

. A -- it's -- it would probably be about --
even if the granular-activated carbon were twice as
effective as the powdered-activated carbon, we would be
using about 8-1/2 tons a day. And 8-1/2 tons a day times
7 days a week is 59-1/2 tons a week, times 2,000 pounds
per ton, is 119,000 pounds of carbon a week. And a
railcar, even your large ones, can take about 185,000
pounds of weight. 8o, we would be using about -- we would
be using about 64 percent, hy weight, of a railcar per
week.

Q. Thank you.

Lastly, there was some testimony -- or I

asked, T think, Mr. Pinnec whether ammonia-nitrogen was

being removed to some degree by the existing facility,

o O R P ES PITE

existing treatment plant. Is it?
A, Yes, it is. 2and I'd like to again refer to

Exhibit 11. If you -- in Exhibit 11, based on the
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waste -- on the waste lcoad data that we had, the average

combined BOD loading was 3,690 pounds per day. This is in
table 1 of Exhibit 11.

When that is divided by the total flow of 560
gallons per minute, one would calculate a BOD
concentration of 548 milligrams per liter. What we know
is for the BF Goodrich Henry plant that typically operates
at a mean cell residence time of 20 days or longer that
the ammonia removed per pound of BOD removed is about --
some people say 100 to 5 to 1, and that's great for a low
mean cell residence time. But ag the mean cell residence
time gets longer, there's less ammonia required.

And sco for the -- a mean cell resgidence time
that the Henry plant operates, approximately .04 pounds of
ammonia as nitrogen would be removed per pound of BOD
removed. And so, we would be removing approximately 20
milligrams per liter of ammonia due to BOD removal in the
Henry plant.

Ancther way to express that igs if the Henry
plant did not remove any BOD and only hydrolyzed or, or
biohydrolyzed the TK into ammonia, if we were not removing
any BOD at the Henry plant, our effluent ammonia
concentration would be about 20 milligrams per liter

higher.
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MR. XKISSEL: Thank you. That's all I have.

CROSES~EXAMINATION
BY MS. WILLIAMS:

Q. I just have, I think, two quick questions. T
got logt a little bit there going from exhibit this to
that.

A. Okay.

Q. and -- but I think I'm hitting my brain
capacity anyway, 8o --

Isn't it true in all these PE calculations for
total suspended solids -- or in any PE calculation, I

guess, you need to convert the concentration to pounds per

day -- the first step is to convert the concentration?
A, Yes, that is true.
Q. and to do that, you use a flow rate, correct?
A. That is true.
Q. So, to the extent the flow rate was different,

the total pounds per day would be different, right?

A. That is true.

Q. Okay. And I believe it's your testimony that
it's your opinion that your PE value of 24,955 for TSS
could be off by nc more than 25 percent?

A, Yes.

Q. and I think you testified that was somewhere

e e e o R NSRS b Tt e D S B R A R S Gt
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1 over 31,000 PE?

2 A. Approximately 31,000 PE.
3 Q. Okay. But isn't it true, Mr. Flippin, that
4 vegterday in Exhibit 14 vyou also calculated a TSS PE value

5 of over 41,000 PE; yes or no?

6 A. Based on 1983 data gathered.

7 MS. WILLIAMS: That's all I have. Thank you.
8 MR. KISSEL: I'm done.

9 HEARING QFFICER HALLORAN: Turn it over to the
10 technical unit. Mr. Rao, Miss Liu?

11 MS. LIU: Mr. Flippin, yesterday Linda Shaw

12 and Guy Davids testified that there were other companies
13 in the United States that manufactured products similar to

14 what the Noveon-Henry plant does, and I was wondering in

15 your very extensive research of the treatment

T —

16 alternatives, did you happen to look at what those other
17 companies do to treat thelr wastewater?

18 THE WITNESS: I did not.

19 MS. LIU: If we were to look at the multiport
20 diffuser as one part of the solution in this case, would
21 there be a treatment technology that could supplement that
22 without necessarily going as far as you have done in your
23 design to achieve full compliance, to instead look at them

24 gide by side, working together to achieve the water

B e T D e B e e Y e R AR T A A o o e ey ey S e o s
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quality srtandard?

THE WITNESS: If£, if, if Section 301.122 did
apply. and if the Henry plant needed to remove ammonia to
comply with the water quality standards, I do not believe
it would be needed to comply with A or B in that part.

There are treatment technologies that we've
discussed that are fully -- that can be implemented on a
incremental basgis, if you will.

MS. LIU: Would it be more technically
feasible or economically reasonable to do it that way?

THE WITNESS: We attempted to, to address that
guestion in Exhibit --

MR, KISSEL: Exhibit 12, is it?

THE WITNESS: It's the one related to

incremental costs.

MR. KISSEL: I think that's 12. Exhibit

vt

Number 12.

T

THE WITNESS: We -- what we did there is in

Exhibit 12, we locked at increments of removal and

o

increments of present worth cost. And so we did -- to

ey

address your guestion, we did look at what it would cost
if we were to provide incremental removals rather than the

complete removal. And so the cost for that isg in

e S R e O e N e

Exhibit 12, and the same reliability issues and prog and
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cons, if you will, lists prepared as Exhibit --

Which exhibit is that?

MS. DEELY: 1Is that the comparison of costs
and removal?

THE WITNESS: It's the comparison --

MS. DEELY: Exhibit 13.

THE WITNESS: Exhibit 13. Does that have the
pros and cons at the back of it?

MR. KISSEL: Yes.

THE WITNESS: Yes. So, Exhibit 11, it was --
Exhibit 12, I apologize, was our attempt to loock at the
incremental costs of providing incremental treatment.

And then Exhibit 13 was the same rating of
reliability and pros and cong for those treatments would
apply in an incremental matter as they did in the complete
matter.

So, to answer your guestion, yes, we did locock
at incremental treatment.

Did I -- did I answer your guestion?

MS. LIU: I was hoping you would give me that
gilver bullet we were looking for. Thank you very much.

THE WITNESS: ©Okay. Thank you.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thank you. Any

follow-up, Mr. Kissel?
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MR. KISSEL: Ncne.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Ms. Williams?

MS. WILLIAMS: (Counsel shakes head.)

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: You may step down,
Mr. Flippin. Thank you very much.

MR. KISSEL: That's all we have on rebuttal,.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: COkay. I do want

to, before you regt on rebuttal, I just want to address

the question regarding the introduction of -- I believe it
was comparable municipalities, and you stated you may be
open to extended discovery?

MR. KISSEL: No, that's -- we're fine. We
don't have to deal with that.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Okay. Thank vyou
very much. So, you rest.

Any members of the public would like to give
public comment or statement?

You indicated earlier you just wanted to do
public comment.

MR. HERMANN: Yeah. Yeah.

HEARING OQFFICER HALLORAN: Just state your
name for the court reporter, please.

MR. HERMANN: Yes. My name is Doug Hermann.

I'm a principal at and vice president at STS Consultants,
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and I have sat through most of the testimony for this

hearing and the permit appeal hearing starting back on
Tuesday earlier this week.

My participation has been at the request of my
client, Illinois River Holdings, whose president is Kenin
Edwards. He owns 118 acres of property about 400 to maybe
500 feet -- or that's my best estimate, at least -- which
is downstream of the combined Noveon and City of Henry
outfall or, as I understand it, the single-port diffuser.

The Illinois River Holdings property also
includes part of the river bottom, I think, to
approximately the center of the river or the channel. The
underwater river bottom area is about 10 acres in size
overall, as we can estimate anyway; of course, that varies
with river gtage and other things as well.

Illinois River Holdings and its development
team, of which I am a part, are planning an off-channel
port development with barge fleeting with the guidance of
the local and recently formed Port Authority on the river,
and also the U.S. Corps of Engineers. We've had them out
there to look at our development and actually have made
plang around that development. This port will initially
serve the shipping needs of the excavation of the port

which will be off channel and the materials associated
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with that, and also a proposed nearby mine which will be

operated as a permitted sand and

gravel mine. Both sites

will actually mine gravel, but we'll be actually making a

port by the mining activity at the location nearest the

river.

When the port is excavated, it will also

support shipping other commodities, we believe, as well as

- for local industry that would be

Marshall County.

I have with me today,

local to the area and

because we are in the

process of a zoning and permitting process for this

project, what has been part of exhibits for presentations

in a -- the zoning effort for a special use permit as is

regquired to conduct and complete

this project. This

effort began back in October 2003, and I think the first

hearing on thig matter was in November. I wasn't a part

of that at that time, but later became so and shortly

after that time became =so0.

I might mention that

several million dollars

have already been invested in this economic development

plan for Marshall County, and it

process of zoning and permitting.

s, as I menticned, in the

In listening to the testimony of Mr. Corn as

I've sat here the last few days,

and later talking to him

AR
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after he gave his first testimony, I learned that he was

unaware of our planned port development. And although
many of the Noveon and, I know, PolyOne staff people are
aware of our local zoning efforts, he apparently had not
been brought up to speed. 0f course, that became of some
concern because this plume has the potential to reach the,
the property location of Illinois River Holdings, as I
understand it from the testimony that's been given.

As I understand Mr. Corn's testimony, it
appears that the existing single-port diffuser is
performing in a manner causing about a 20:1 ratio in that
100-foot downstream location, maybe a 100:1 ratio of
dilution up to maybe 850 feet downstream. Of course, the
850 feet would probably begin to encroach for sure on our
property and where there would be a mouth to this port or
a port opening to the river.

With the Illinois River Holdings property
located only about 500 feet downstream from the existing
Noveon diffuser, the Illincis River Holdings wants to be
sure -- for sure that there will be no aquatic toxicity
problems in the Illinois River Holdings' property and, for
that matter, in the port development.

Based on Mr. Corn's testimony, it sounds like

a multiport diffuser will perform better and maybe even a
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high-pressure diffuser would perform better yet to

accomplish that objective. There's obviocusly some
controversy about thisg, and I'm not here to sort out the
controversy for the Board, but we certainly want to be
sure that that port is protected by, by what might happen
with water gquality.

After learning that Mr. Corn wag unaware of
our port development, we encouraged the Board to determine
whether or not the port develcopment will impact any of his
findings and conclusicns. After the c¢lose of the
proceedings on Tuesday, Wednesgday, I apprcached the Noveon
One -- the Noveon and PolyOne staff just to heip
coordinate the dissemination of information from us to
them to the extent that that's important related to this.
And if he needs anything from us in terms cf the way of
information or data or anything, we certainly want to
supply that information as well.

I believe that neither Illinois River Holdings
nor Noveon desire to have any problems with aquatic
toxicity in this area; that's obviocusly the case through
listening to the hearing. But we certainly don't want it
to happen in our off-channel port as well. We're
concerned about that.

I should also mention that the off-channel
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ports are being planned by Illinois River Holdings and
also Ozinga Brothergs in the Lacon area further downstream.
As we understand it, this is quite far downstream and
probably not a cause for concern. I thought I heard that
full mixing was accomplished about -- up to about a
10-mile distance downstream. These other two ports are
actually on the other szside of the river, so maybe that‘s
irrelevant to this situation.

On the issue of whether meore treatment for
ammonia removal is needed to protect the Illinocis River
quality, we encourage the Board to consider the technical
sc¢ience presented here by Noveon and the IEPA, as well as
the economic costs to protect the river quality consistent
with IPCB case law and things that they have done over the
years. We understand that these are hard decisions, and
we encourage them to consider all the facts of this case
in making its decision. We have personally observed the
Pcllution Contrel Beard do thig many times in the past, so
our confidence is certainly with them.

In considering the treatment alternatives
investigated by Noveon, the Board should be aware that
off-gas treatment which ig -- was for -- was happening or
not happening with some of the selected alternatives -- I

know they talked about dealing with the off-gas in some

;
3
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and not in others. We think it's important for the Board

to know that the local aquifer is widely contaminated with
nitrate; and for that reason, you know, anything that
would maybe further contribute to that should be
considered. So, off-gas treatment would appear to be very
important here to protect the local aquifer. And we would
encourage them to -- in our own studies, we've learned
about this contamination, and I think it's also widely
known in the area, region.

I will clozge my comments and summarize.
Illinois River Holdings has an interest to cooperate and
aggist where needed with our own development plan, which
is a railroad and marine port in Marshall Ccocunty. Based
on the testimony in this hearing, it sounds like the
multiport and particularly the high-pressure diffuser and
maybe even the single-port diffuser are all workable
golutiong potentially for what's been presented. And
certainly if that is not the case, we ask that the Noveon
experts devise a combined strategy of treatment and
diffusers that will work because we ocbviously are
concerned about that.

For the regicnal conditions which exist on the
river, we trust that the Board will weigh the technical

and economic evidence in this case as it relates to
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protecting water quality, the local businesses, and
certainly the local jobs which are all so important to
downstate Illinois and the Marshall County economy. This
probably means understanding what the EPA waste load
allocation may be and what the financial and economic
resources may be available from Noveon. We understand all
these things, but again, we trust that the Board will be
able to help deal with that.

I might mention just in closing, that although
we were given the written testimony yesterday as it was
handed out and presented, no exhibits were attached. We
do intend to get these from the Pollution Control RBRoard
office in Chicago as we are directed to. We may have some
written comment to follow up after that, but at this
point, until I really see that, I think I have a pretty
good understanding of what that situation is, so those are
my ccmments.

I deo have with me actually a packet of
information that I will give to the --

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Hearing officer.

MR. HERMANN: -- hearing officer here which I
might mention that page eight of that probably gives the
best kind of layout and depiction of the port location as

it is.




1 I might mention that the opening to the river

2 has been discussed. With respect to some wetlands issues

3 and other igssues that do exist on the river, that we're

4 trying to compromise this port opening to the river, so --
5 HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: What is your name

6 again, sir?

7 MR. HERMANN: My name is Doug Hermann.

8 HEARING COFFICER HALLORAN: I will take it with
9 the case asg Public Comment Number 1, and it will be read
10 in conjunction with your public comment made here today.
11 MR. HERMANN: Okay.
12 HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Okay. A&nybody else
13 like to give a comment or statement?
14 All right. Before we go off the record and

15 talk about a briefing schedule, I'm still waiting for an

16 answer regarding Petitioner's Exhibit Number 11.

17 We have admitted that, and I think we were

18 going to hold off until now regarding the data to support
19 table 1 and how long it will take Petitioner to file that

20 with the Board, is what I recall.

21 MS. DEELY: I don't think we've addressed
22 that.
23 HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: No, we haven't. It

24 keeps getting put off.
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MS. DEELY:; No, I think the last time we

addressed it, we just said we would go back and revisit
the data.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: When I said
revigit, I assumed today before the record closes.

MS., DEELY: I don't -- okay.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: I just threw that
out there and said it would be revisited.‘ I assumed it
would be today and not at some later date, but that's --
that was my understanding, and I guess I'm incorrect once
again.

Well, with that said, because we do have to
talk about -- yes, sir, Mr. Kissel?

MR. KISSEL: Yes, gir. One thing that just --
when we dealt with the transcript of our 91-17 and we
offered as a compromise -~ not a compromise, but another
alternative, the testimony with regard to -- which we
redacted and which was reviewed.

I would like to make sure that the record
shows in this case that we have made a -- would show an
offer of proof of the entire transcript, including the
testimony on Tuesday.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: You would like the

record to show that you've --
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MR. KISSEL: The offer of proof is for the

entire transcript of our %1-17.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Okay. I don't have
the entire transcript, correct?

MS. DEELY: That was --

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: I just have the
redacted part?

MR. KISSEL: You have the redacted part, and
part of the transcript hasn't bkeen transcribed yet.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: ¢kay. Okay. I
thought -- okay. The record will sc note it as an offer
of proof.

MR. KISSEL: Thank vyou.

HEARING QFFICER HALLORAN: Okay. So, I guess
we're going to revigit this supporting data sometime.

What about February 24th at 10:30 because we
still have to talk about a waiver regarding a telephonic
gtatus conference, and we can talk about the supporting
data at that time.

MS. WILLIAMS: I'm not in the office that day.
I'm out of the office all next week except Friday.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: I'm out of the
office on Friday.

MS. WILLIZAMS: That's fine with me if we wailt

It et




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

15

20

21

22

23

24

Page 510 §
until the following week. !

MR. LATHAM: Hearing Officer, we've consulted
with Mr. Houston Flippin; and if he's allowed two weeks, I
think he can get you the back-up data as well as for the
Board and the Agency, S0 --

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Okay. Well --

MR. LATHAM: -- we don't need to have a
special call just for that.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: We can still
revisit it. What about ~- because I am concerned about
the waiver, and as soon as we get a telephonic status
conference in --

MR. LATHAM: I'll submit a walver tomorrow,

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Well, I don't
know --

Mr. Rao, do you have a schedule of the Board
meetings? That's what we were hung up with because I
don't know how much -- as far as the briefing schedule we
have in the permit appeal, the record cloges June 30th.
And the Board, based on the complexity, although a permit
appeal, they need at least 30, 45 days, something like
that so we have tc kick it out that way. But that's why I
wanted to take it up at the telephone status conference.

What's --




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

Page 511
MR. KISSEL: That's fine.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: What's everybody's
schedule look like for March -- geez, March 2nd?

MS. WILLIAMS: I'm open all day.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Mr. Latham?

MR. LATHAM: I'm out of town, but, Sheila, are
you available?

MS, DEELY: Yes, I'm available.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Let's shoot for 10
a.m. And we'll talk about the data and the waiver, what
kind of time we need, based on the briefing schedule.

MS. DEELY: Okay.

HEARING COFFICER HALLORAN: Before I forget,
based on my legal experience, judgment and observation, I
find that there are no credibility issues with the
witnesses that testified here today.

All right. Let's go off the record briefly
and talk about a briefing schedule.

(A discussion was held off the record.)

HEARING COFFICER HALLORAN: All right. We're
back on the record. We've talked about a briefing
schedule, and here is what we have come up with: The
petitioner's brief in the adjusted standard is due

April 29th. The IEPA's brief is due June 15th. Noveon's
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reply, if any, is due July 14th. Public comment, I'm 4

getting a due date for March 22nd. And the mailbox rule
will apply to this.

Other than that, I think we did set a
telephonic status conference in the permit appeal matter
for March 2nd at 10 a.m.

Before I forget again, I do want to thank the
Honeorable Gina Noeler -- or, excuse me, Noe of the Clerk
of the Circuit Court here for their hospitality.

If there's nothing else, thank you very much,
and you have a safe trip home.

MR. KISSEL: Thank you.

MS. WILLIAMS: Thank you.

(Whereupon, the hearing was concluded at 3:01
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